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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . (gavel). . . Good afternoon, Members. This meeting of the
General Plan Committee will now come to order. Before we begin, please turn
off your cell phones, everybody in the gallery, gallery. Turn off your cell phones
and any noisemaking devices. I'm Councilmember Don Couch, Vice-Chair of
this Committee. I will chair today's meeting on behalf of Committee Chair
Gladys Baisa, who is excused. Speaking of Members here today, Committee
voting Members, it's all nine Members of the Council and with us today are
Member Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Council Chair Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
VICE-CI IAIR COUCII: --Member Hokama -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Member Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, and good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Member White -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: ...(Inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, everybody. With the Administration, we have
Will Spence, the Planning Director -MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Julia Staley, a Planner. Good afternoon. We have James
Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And Committee Staff, we have Legislative
Attorney, David Raatz, and Committee Secretary, Pauline Martins. At this time
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we're ready to take public testimony. I would encourage anybody who wants to
testify to sign up in the -- on the table in the back at the door there. The testimony
is limited to the item on our agenda today. Please sign up back there, limited to
three minutes per person with one minute to conclude. And you will have a red
light/green light system over there. When the red light starts flashing you have
one minute to conclude. I'd ask you to conclude your testimony by then. Please
state your name and who you're representing including if you're representing no
one, just say, I'm representing myself. With that, we will open public testimony.
When I call your name come on up and we'll be ready to go. First to testify is
Lee Altenberg followed by Cheryl King.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

MR. ALTENBERG: Good afternoon, Chair, Committee Members. I'm Lee Altenberg
speaking as an individual. Let's get down to it. On the Matrix, I have some
proposed revisions. For Item No. 186, the current language says, "flora and fauna
with medium, high, and very high concentrations of threatened and/or endangered
species". The problem is that there almost are no such areas. By definition
endangered species are endangered and are not found in high densities. It's
important here to recall that the purpose of the Endangered Species Act is not to
have an endangered species growing in a, in a planter outside a developer's office,
but as it states, the purpose of the Act are to provide a means by which, whereby
the ecosystems upon which endangered species and threatened species depend,
may be conserved, and so I would recommend the language, the following
language be substituted, all areas with remnants of native ecosystems including a
list of the indigenous, endemic, and endangered species they contain, and their
IUCN Red List status". That's an international list that maintains the status of
various species around the world and, and I think it would be good to refer to it.
Matrix Item No. 201, I would suggest a new Action regarding endangered species
with the following language, "identify importation activities that expose Hawaii
to the greatest risks from invasive species and work with other Federal, State, and
County offices to foster local industry to displace these imports." No inspection
system will be perfect and the onslaught of invasive species even with the current
inspection system has been frightening even since I've been here on Maui. And,
you know, the fireweed which is growing on the, on the pasturelands now, that
was here from hydromulch used on the side of roads from Australia, and there's
no reason Maui or somewhere in Hawaii couldn't produce hydromulch and
protect the State from these and future endangered -- invasive species.
Matrix Item No. 204, I would suggest adding a new Objective, the -- which is
Objective 5, specifically protect Hawaii's most endangered ecosystem, the dry
forests and shrub lands from further destruction through deliberate action or
-
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neglect." And other ecosystems such as wetlands are, are specifically named and
I think the most endangered ecosystem in the State should also be specifically
named for explicit protection and there's other text for Action I would in
particular suggest, "require as a condition of development or subdivision approval
that preservation of any remnant Hawaiian dry forest or shrub land habitat on a
property through the use of conservation easements, land trusts, land banks,
purchase of development rights, or transfer of development rights."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Altenberg, you have one minute left.
MR. ALTENBERG: Okay, thank you. And then Matrix Items 220 to 226, I would
suggest restoring the deleted GPAC text and let me finish by going to
Matrix Item 232 which would be to add a new Policy to the Scenic Resources
which is protect natural volcanic landforms including cinder cones and the 'a'a
flows of the southwest rift zone from grading or development that obliterates the
landform." You know, these, these lava flows are basically the frozen, the
frozen-in-time picture of the process that created the island and I think they're
valuable scenic resources that ought to be explicitly protected. So there's more
explanation in my submitted testimony and I, I'm happy to take any questions.
Thank you for your attention.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Altenberg, do
you have that in writing, and have you submitted it?
MR. ALTENBERG: Yeah, I submitted it about 36 hours ago by e-mail to the
Committee. I would hope it would, had been printed out.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Don? Chairman?
VICE-CI IAIR COUCI I: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: According to Staff, they'll be making copies of
these testimony.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right.
MR. ALTENBERG: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Next testifier is Cheryl King followed by Darla White.
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MS. KING: Good afternoon everyone. My name is Cheryl King, and I represent Hawaii
Wildlife Fund's Hawksbill Recovery Project, and I had submitted testimony by
e-mail earlier today so I didn't get it in before the...or the 24-hour deadline and I
also only made ten copies, so sorry I kind of blew that. But just here real quick to
talk about a couple issues that we have with the Chapter 2, Maui Island Plan for
the Coastal, Coastal Resources, essentially the Coral Reef Section, that's more my
specialty, but just two basic, basic issues, coastal lighting and marine debris that
we would like to include. And it's really, I could describe those things or I could
just tell you where I'd want it to be included, up to you guys. I guess I'll just go
like right into what, the way Lee did it and just go to specifics of what our ideas
are.
Essentially on Page 2-20 where it talks about the summary of Shoreline, Reef, and
Nearshore Water Issues, it's essentially the first paragraph, first sentence, we
would just like to be inclusive for how it says, "however human activities such as
nonpoint solution, nonpoint source pollution," and then this is where we would
want to be added, adding, "land-based trash and marine debris and coastal
lighting" in that sentence along with shoreline hardening and things like that.
And these, these are just two big issues that aren't gonna, they're just, we just
want to be included in these, this whole project, because it is two big issues that
are affecting all of our animals here in Maui, so. And then under Policies, on
Page 2-21, we would like to add the 2.2.1-d, add No. 5, Maui County Outdoor
Lighting Ordinance. We do have a Maui, Maui County Lighting Ordinance now,
but it's just not really as strong to help the turtles that we're having issues with.
We're having a lot of issues with coastal lighting and the turtles are dying from it,
so we really want to kind a just put this in the, in this, in this Maui Island Plan.
And then under Page 2-22, under Policies, add 2.2.2-1 and this will be saying,
"promote case by case lighting retrofications that increase, that create safe turtle
nesting beaches and benefit navigating seabird species. And then another one
under that, 2.2.2-m and that would be, "to support community-based coastal
cleanups of land-based trash and marine debris." So these are just two issues that
we think that we'd like to include somehow. So that's pretty much it. You guys
have any questions; I'm here to answer them.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, do we have copies of her testimony?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, we do. It's behind the...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Behind?
MS. KING: And it's out...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's the last one of the Hawaii Wildlife Fund.
MS. KING: Yeah, it's also Hannah Bernard's testimony as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, by Hannah Bernard's one.
MS. KING: So, yeah, it's just both of ours. She couldn't make it here today, so I
apologize for that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Anybody else, Members? No? Okay, thank you, Ms. King.
MS. KING: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Next is Darla White, followed by Jocelyn Costa--Joyclynn?-Joyclynn Costa.
MS. WHITE: Aloha, and good afternoon. First, let me thank you all for all the hard
work that's gone into this, and I know it's, it's a big job. I will jump straight to it
too. All of you hopefully have a copy of my testimony. It has specific
recommendations and reasons therefore. Let me first say that I, for some reason
was missing the new Director's comments, so these comments I sent in are based
on the previous Planning Director's comments where they are mentioned and I'll
get back with more comments on this one. But in the near time so with the Goal
this is for Maui Island Plan, Chapter 2, Heritage Resources Section, the Shoreline,
Reefs, and Nearshore Waters Section, the Goal is a great goal. I would like to
suggest an addition to the language under the Director's Recommendation, "an
intact, ecologically functional system of reef, shoreline, and nearshore waters that
are protected in perpetuity." I suggest maybe adding, recognizing that everything
is connected mauka to makai. This is going to weave through all the parts of the
Maui Island Plan.
Policy No. 67, the Director's Recommendation, recommend some sort of
clarification to the word, giving the reef some "rest". I understand what that
means, but I think when I read it, a lot of people don't. And so, there's some
suggested language here, support a management system that protects Maui's
aggregate reefs in times of stress, work with managers to remove anthropogenic
stressors, as identified in blah, blah, blah, okay.
Policy No. 69, both recommendations revised to include the mauka to makai
connections. There's a lot of overlap between some of the shoreline and
watershed types of things because it is all connected. Everything runs downhill
and the reefs are a part of the watershed. So encourage appropriate, some, some
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changes, suggested changes to the language on this one with all good intentions,
"encourage appropriate agencies, community groups", I don't think the word,
"concerned" is necessary there, "and stakeholders to protect, conserve, and
enhance all marine managed areas including," and it was specified Honolua and
Ahihi-Kinau recognizing that what happens on the land impacts the -- our
nearshore resources.
Anyway, there's a lot of other ones here.
Keep the Maui Planning's
recommendation Action No. 73, work with appropriate agencies to -- and
community organizations to manage, protect, and set aside those reef ecosystems
identified on the Cultural Scenic Resource Map. The Director's recommendation
or the previous Director's recommendation is to delete this action due to
jurisdictions. I'd like to encourage you to keep this because management truly is
riches to reefs.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. White, you have one minute.
MS. WHITE: Okay, thank you. And mauka to makai. So these management decisions
are not only ecological in nature, but they're highly social in nature. We manage
based on social needs and protecting the ecosystem as well. So the County is a
major part of this management team, and so I think that this should be left in the
Maui Island Plan in this section because you are a part of this effort. And I'll just
use up my time here. Keep the Action -- Action No. 74, keep these actions as
they are not the same policies. The Director's recommendation is to delete Action
No. 74 based on its similarity to Policy No. 70. However, to "incorporate" these
plans is not the same to as to "implement and require compliance" which is the
action for the policy so I think they need to stay together. Action No. 76, keep the
GPAC recommendation based on the goal of the section whereas the Director's
recommendation is to move it to Watershed Section.
VICE-CI IAIR COUCH: Okay, this is your last sentence, please.
MS. WHITE: Okay, thank you. Develop and implement...the Goals of the two sections
are different, so I think it should be left there. Develop and implement integrated
nearshore water quality management program to include development of Special
Area Management Plans for sensitive watershed/marine resources. And there's
only a couple left.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. WHITE: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing none,
thank you. We have, we have it in writing so that helps. All right, Joyclynn
Costa followed by John...1 think it's Seebart.
Note: Short pause while Ms. Costa approached the podium.
MS. COSTA: Good afternoon, Council member. My name is Joyclynn Costa and as I'm
speaking I wanted to pass this lei around and just have every one of you have an
opportunity to touch it. My understanding is this is the Heritage Resource
Committee and we're talking about our resources and culture and that sorts of
thing. And I'm looking at some of the language within your, your policies and
actions and at the very get go, the very beginning text, I guess, Page 1, you, you
state, "additional tourism, as well as, a growing resident population has increased
development along the shoreline which is a contributing factor in nearshore water
quality." It doesn't make our water quality, it actually declines the quality. My
suggestion would be, the demand for jobs has created growing residential
population which has increased, which has increased development along the
shoreline which is a contributing factor in the decline to our water quality. And I
also wanted to point out there was another page where you talked about...there
was a conflicting page, I'm sorry, where you first talk -- you later on talk about,
promote the use of conservation easement, land trust transfer, and purchase of
development rights and mitigation banking." I have it on Page 16, I'm not sure
exactly where it is in yours. But the conflicting page for me is in the beginning it
says, "to encourage the resolution of land titles, land title questions relating to
Land Commission Awards and Royal Patents", and I'd like that to stay in there
because that way we keep each other legal. And I'd just like to read a little bit of
excerpt from PASH and it quotes, "common law rights ordinarily associated with
tenancy do not, do not limit , oops, sorry, "customary rights existing under the
laws of Hawaii", not Hawaii, State Hawaii laws. In, in so holding, the Hawaii
Supreme Court reiterates the fact well established in Hawaii, Hawaiian property
rights, customary and traditional rights flow from native Hawaiians preexisting
sovereignty. So although we have these things languaged [sic] out, I don't see
anything that subjects it to the native tenants.
-

-

-

-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. COSTA: And so, even within the Supreme Court's language you seem to omit the
native tenants, and this is where the conflict always comes up, gates come up,
diversions come up, access comes up, fishing rights come up, and see it's not
something that is regulated upon us. You may be making policies but there needs
to be a clear definition on who these policies affect and there are unique people
within the islands that it doesn't. And it's within your Constitution, it's within
your organic act that you're entrusted to take care and protect those rights, not
mitigate them, not legislate them away, because there's no power that you have

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of 'Maui

June 30, 2011

that you can do that. So I just remind this Council as you're going through this
Heritage Resource be mindful of the native tenants, and that needs to be language
somewhere, actually in every single line within this document and probably
within the entire plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, you can wrap it up?
MS. COSTA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, hold on. Any, any questions for the testifier, Members?
Hearing none, thank you. John Seebart followed by Daniel Kanahele?
MR. SEEBART: Good afternoon, John Seebart from West Maui, and I volunteer with
Makai Watch which is under the auspices of the Department of Aquatic
Resources. I also volunteer directly with scientists in the DAR. There's, one
thing I really wanted to talk about here today was Item 2 -- No. 2c on the Matrix.
It says, Page 2-16, paragraph, first paragraph, fifth sentence, and the new, the
current Planning Director's recommendation is to insert the word, "may as
follows, sewage injection wells and defunct septic tanks and channelized stream
runoff may also contribute to algal problems. I have no knowledge of I mean, I
know what a channelized stream is, but I, I don't know anything about how that
affects the algal problems, but it's been well-established by this time that the, the
sewage that's being pumped into the injection wells does in fact affect algal
problems. And I've presented testimony before this, before the Infrastructure
Committee before and basically there was a study with Dailer, Knox, et al that
shows the area in Kahekili is nitrogen rich because of the injection wells and
solely because of the injection wells. That's a published and peer-reviewed paper,
and I, therefore, would like you to not insert, "may". It does, and that's all I have
to say. Thank you.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Mr. Pontanilla?

Thank you.

Members, any comments, questions?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Seebart for that
comments. I'm looking at the Planning, well, the former Planning Director's
recommendation where he used the word, rather than, may, also contribute".
Are you satisfied with that language?
-

-

MR. SEEBART: Well, I, I, in the case of the injection wells I'd say, and specifically not
the wells themselves but the sewage that's being injected does contribute.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. SEEBART: So...
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. SEEBART: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members? Anybody else? Thank you. Daniel Kanahele
followed by Mark Hyde, and Members, Mark Hyde is the last person to have
signed up. Anybody else in the gallery that would like to testify, I encourage you
to sign up.
MR. KANAHELE: Aloha mai kakou. My name is Daniel Kanahele. I am representing
myself. I'm going to be speaking to two text changes that I've suggested in
written testimony that it's already been submitted to you. So if you would take
out your clean version of the text and turn to Page 2-24, Wildlife and Natural
Areas, in the middle of that introductory paragraph there is a sentence which in
part reads, "provide habitat for native species, and are closely tied to the Hawaiian
culture." I would like to replace, closely with, "inextricably tied to the
Hawaiian culture." The word, "closely" does not adequately describe the
relationship and connection the Hawaiian culture has with its native wildlife and
habitat and natural areas. The word, "inextricably" which means inseparably is
more accurate. Just as there is no child without a mother that bore it, there is no
Hawaiian culture without native wildlife, native habitat, and the natural areas that
created that culture. When the Polynesians first came to the Hawaiian Islands
they were transformed by the natural history and biology of this place into a new
people which we call the Hawaiians today. They depended on their surroundings
for everything they needed completely. And so the connection between the
Hawaiian culture and their natural resources is inextricable. Every Hawaiian
cultural practice centers around at least one or more plants, native plants. Canoe
building, there are 12 hula plants at least, there are hundreds of medicinal plants.
Whenever one native plant goes extinct, a part of our culture dies with it.
Whenever a native animal goes extinct, a part of our Hawaiian culture dies with it,
and when we lose an entire ecosystem, we lose a big chunk of our Hawaiian
culture. The habitat especially is so important to the survival of native wildlife
but also to Hawaiian cultural practices. You can have 100 endangered species but
if you do not have a habitat for those species to exist in, they cease to exist. The
plant and animal will inevitably cease to exist, maybe not today, maybe not
tomorrow but inevitably.
-

-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. KANAHELE: Chair, I'll take the minute to conclude.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute, yeah.
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MR. KANAHELE: I'd like to turn to my next suggested change and that's on Page 2-25,
next page, last sentence of the first, last sentence of the first paragraph where it
says, many wildlife and natural areas contain a rainforest", I would like to
change that to read, rain and dry forest". I think dry forest should have equal
billing with rainforest. Dry forests are important because there are more, there is
more biodiversity in, in the dry forests. They were more prevalent. More of the
island were covered by dry land. much of the leeward, coastal areas, and the
central areas were covered by dry land forest. And today, only 3 percent of that
dry forest habitat exists which makes it the poster child for endangered critical
habitats here on Maui. So we, as a Council, and as a people need to be aware of
that, and to conclude, include that in our Heritage Resource Section.
-

-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank
you, Mr. Kanahele.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And again, Mark Hyde is the last person to sign up. Anybody
else? Okay, Mr. Hyde.
MR. HYDE: Thank you. Mark Hyde, I live in Wailea. My comments relate to the
definition of watersheds that are contained at Page 2 or I should say, Section 2,
Page 20 of the draft that's on the internet. I picked up a draft out front, the
revised draft I gather that is and the definition of watershed is found at Page 2-31.
In both versions the definition is the same. It says, "Maui's watersheds are a mix
of streams, gulches, and rivers varying in size, flow, and connectivity." And
while I agree with it as far as it goes, I think it overlooks a key concept of
watersheds which is the entirety of the watershed including that under the ground.
Every definition by scientific bodies that deal with watersheds talk about aquifers.
So I would suggest that the word, aquifer, needs to be added to that definition
and once that's done and that leads you to a whole host of other issues. Clearly,
our aquifers are heritage resources. According to the USGS, 75 percent of the
potable water used on Maui comes from our aquifers, and based upon a slide I
saw the other night presented by the County's Department of Water Supply, 95
percent of the potable water for South Maui, in fact it might be 90 percent, 95
percent of the water for South Maui comes from our aquifers. So we need to pay
particular attention to them because without them quite frankly, the island cannot
exist the way it is. If and when you amend that definition to include aquifers, and
I think there's other work that has to be done underneath that to define the steps
that need to be taken to protect our aquifers from contamination or overuse. For
-

-
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instance, in terms of developments that are approved using an aquifer, and I'll use
my example, the Kamaole aquifer in South Maui, I know developers are now
resorting to that because there are constricted water supplies otherwise available
to South Maui development. I attended the meeting that in fact, Mr. Couch spoke
at, at the Kihei Community Center in which a developer got up and said that they
presented all the things they want to do on the mauka side of the Piilani Highway
and their source of water is going to be the Kamaole aquifer. So everybody wants
to put a straw in there to start extracting. But according to the State's Water Plan,
the certainty with which they've been able to define the sustainable yield for that
aquifer is Level 3 which means uncertain. Some have called it speculative. So
for you to govern properly to use that heritage asset properly you need to know,
you know, its, its quality, its quantity, and all those things can be embedded in
your plan and I think it can produce a better governing document for you to
follow in the future. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing
none, thank you. We did get one more person signed up and that would be
Clare Apana.
MS. APANA: Hi, good afternoon. My name is Clare Apana and I hesitated doing,
coming up today because I have concerns but I cannot figure out where to put
them, and I hope that, Council members, that you might be able to help me
because I believe that they're very important things to consider. But I really, I, I
stayed up all night trying to figure out where I would put it in this Matrix. And
my first concern--that didn't happen--my first concern is that there's nothing in
the, in this plan about wind abatement, and in the movie that just came out,
Dirt , it talks about how the lands, it's, it's really quite simple that when you,
you have nothing to stop the wind, the wind blows really hard, the wind blows up
the mountain, dries the ground, no wicking of water into your, into na wai eha.
When the wind blows really hard it goes really fast and hard across to Maalaea,
you get really huge winds there, and then as it makes it turn going up Upcountry it
goes up higher Upcountry. And, and these are things that we can see when you
look outside and, and I actually looked up how much wind we have and, and the
measuring of wind in the different wind stations. Maui's was actually like at 14
knots and the other islands were down at like nine, and I, I thought that was very
interesting because I travel a lot and, and I feel like we have more wind, that we
have more constant wind, and in my house there's more dirt on the floor all the
time because I live in the sand dunes that have been cut down. And so my
suggestion and I'm not sure that it is the right place, but this is the best that I
could do is on No. 108, and there are two different two versions and I would put it
on either version. And it would be another, just another letter that would say,
"preserve all natural barriers to wind such as sand dunes, forests, heritage trees,
and, and any abatement to the wind that will allow the natural balance to remain
upon, upon this island." And that's the best I could do. I think you could do
-

-
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better, and I hope that you will take to heart the importance of what's happening
as we build, and, and as, as we get drier too, and we could do something about it
now. And I hope that you will find that important enough to put that in to this
place. I had one more question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. APANA: When, when these, okay, when these, when you say, preserve, like say,
oh, we will preserve this mountain because it's important or preserve a cultural
resource, when a developer comes in, and wants to develop that particular thing,
how does, how does this plan interface with that? Because in the places, when
I've listened to the, to various Planning Commission meetings, I don't hear people
really taking into consideration this plan and what was to be preserved. How
could you beef that up so that's, that if you say, if you say these sand dunes are
important that they will be preserved? Do you ask that if, if you want to change
them you have to have an SUP? I am, I am not ma'a on this, but I think that it's
an important step that I don't see the logical transition. I don't see it when I'm
testifying or trying to preserve something that is culturally significant. Thank you
very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for Ms. Apana. Hearing
none, thank you.
MS. APANA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And we do have one more, Kaniloa Kamaunu?
Note: Short pause while Mr. Kamaunu approached the podium.
MR. KAMAUNU: Aloha, Council. My name is Kaniloa Kamaunu. I'm from Waihee. I
guess, Joyclynn asked me if she could ask about, tell you about the lei that she
was wearing? So is that possible?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Got 'em.
MR. KAMAUNU: Oh, yeah, yeah, she...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

give it to her later.

MR. KAMAUNU: Oh, okay. Well, anyway, okay. But going over the, the draft. Since
this has come about and, you know, Waihee, of course, when we found out about
the General Plan, the adverse effects of some of the plans that were coming up,
what I. what disturbs me a lot is the, the use of cultural practices, cultural
historical sites. And you know, everything in Hawaii basically where Hawaiians,
- 13 -
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where the natives inhibit, inhabited basically become historical, because for each
ahupuaTa and each moku there is something that distinguish each area. So how do
you, how do you not disturb cultural practices? Because they vary from area to
area because of the resources availability to access their areas. So different
customs or the konohikis or the albs in that area are correct. Even though we had
general laws there was still customs from the families and to the different areas.
So when you talk about cultural practices, you cannot be so specific. Our...I
should say the generalities, they're all of these ideals belongs to each and every
area because that might not be true. Some ways the areas, the overall may be
aspect of what they practice according to their laws might be so. But the way
they went about them can be different. So how do you know or how do you
figure that in one area that is from Kula may be similar to Waihee? My area is
different. If you come to Waihee I have, I have resources of everything. The
beach is only three, four minutes away. The mountain is even closer to me. Fresh
water is, runs through my, runs through my lo'is as well as the sea water right
down, you know, in the area. We have legends of Kananaka which my mother
talks about, which my aunty talks about, which is the mermaid that would be
frequent in Lahaina, but is actually seen throughout the whole area. So when you
talk about cultural practices, talk about cultural historic sites, they can vary from
the mountain to the sand dunes to the very beach or in, into the ocean.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. KAMAUNU: So, I'm very concerned about the wording as far as when they start to
figure that they can cover everything by saying cultural or historic. You know,
we, that needs to be really worked on because we're looking at as a native tenant,
I'm looking what is actually adverse to myself and to my ohana. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Mr. Ilokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. And again, you know, I'm not
sure if it's a question but, you know, what I would ask is that I can appreciate
your concern you share with us this afternoon. And, and I hope you can help us
because we're working on one general document right now, and I can appreciate
your concerns, the specifics within each unique area or region or ahupua'a.
Because even on Lanai, not all our 13 ahupua'as is actually mountain to ocean.
It's just the way our island is built. So, and I know you understand that, but I was
thinking some of the unique things you were mentioning for your Waihee area, I
think would be very appropriate and more in the community plan document where
it's very more, it's a lot more specific to the specific region or district. And so I
hope you would consider that that might be the more appropriate place to put your
unique characteristics of, of your area that you live in and you cultivate and you
malama, that that might be some place that you would consider putting those
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specific type of comments that you share with us this afternoon. So I think, mine
is half a question but half sharing that there's other ways to get your point across.
MR. KAMAUNU: And I understand what you're saying. What my concern is they take
the lead off of what's actually coming from this plan. So I guess what I'm asking
is that there be some type of provision allotting the contemplation of the different
areas and the customs so that because we're looking at the general island so ifs
gonna actually still be general. And then I'm going have to fight for that specific
type of, you know, I mean, ifs going -- so what I'm trying to do is, catch it before
it gets to that point where I'm already inputting such actions to be thought of so
that it's not foreign when it comes down to the community plan so that it's kind of
ahead of it. I understand what you're saying and I will do that, and I've done that
before, but it's just my concern is to, since this is what the generality is, I, I kind
of hoping that it will focus on looking at the different areas.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Hearing none, thank you. And Johanna Kamaunu.
Note. Short pause while Ms. Kamaunu approached the podium
-

MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha, I'm Johanna Kamaunu, and I'm from Waihee, and I'm...also
a few things I'd like to say. You know, trying to get ready for this meeting
there's just never enough time in a day. I don't care how far, how much time you
have there's just never enough time, and so I rushed off a letter to you this, this
late afternoon and so I hope you got it, and if you got it, then I only need to
mention a few things. I became aware of my culture through science. I went
back to school, gee, I think about 2001 and through science I understood how the
systems, the, the life cycles in our environments specifically related to the kalo
and the plants. I learnt how those things worked together. I understood why cold
water was necessary, movement was necessary in the water. I understood all of
these things from science and I, I felt I should have had that growing up, I didn't.
I came in on the fringes of the culture. My grandparents were still planting lo'i,
kalo in Kaneohe before the plantation came up there. Anyway, so here I am,
grown, married, living in Waihee Valley and all these taro, these kalo patches in
front of me and not any, not enough knowledge to know what to do with it. So
science was really helpful to me that way. However, I have since learned that if
not used properly that wonderful tool can be a detriment to the whole process. I
know I've mentioned before when it came to archaeology and I've learned this
from archaeologists that they are unable to properly assess an entire parcel. At
best, they can do 10 percent of the parcel. Now 10 percent is what they can be
sure of is there. 90 percent is still up for anyone to figure out what's under there.
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So the same thing happens with statistics and collection of data. Scientists come
and collect data, snatches of moments in time and they take that, those moments
and they compile it into an average and the average itself is what they base their
decisions on, the probability. That probability is what's given to us to work with
or at least for you to work with. What I'm asking is that as you look at these
plans, as you, as you work on this plans, that you will realize the need for life
experiences, the need for cultural history. It's there. Just because we cannot see
it right now, just because it's not available to the agencies that are trying to
advance it, doesn't mean it's not there. At Kawainui Marsh in Kailua, one of the
largest fishponds of its time, it was said by the Historical Society that -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. KAMAUNU: --the land or soil is like a library, and once you stick your hands into
that soil, you're opening a book. You can write on that book or you can discover
things in that book. The thing is there's knowledge there and I feel the seeds for
us today are in the soils of our family history. We need to look at those things, we
need to consider that as we design these plans that seem to eliminate community
involvement, the residents of the area, the kuleanas, the Ahu Moku Council.
They're not in there. Instead are these new agencies, the partnerships in the
watershed less than five years old who are going to act according to an ahupua'a
model. You're going to a new guy and telling 'em use this ahupua'a model that
belongs to a cultural people and let's implement those things. Sorry, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No worry. Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing
none, thank you. And last call for anybody who would like to testify? No more?
Okay, Members without any objection, we'll get that...keep coming.
MS. COSTA: Can I, I just needed to explain the lei that's why I passed it around. That's
the culture. That was collected down at the beach and it's an indicator of the
mountain. The entire beach was filled with these shells. This is kukui, and this
one lei alone represents 32 trees that were already grown in the mountain and
through the natural course. So these are indicators. This is cultural knowledge.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Costa. Members, without objection, we'll
close testimony?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, public testimony is now closed.
. ..END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY_

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 30, 2011

ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 2
(HERITAGE RESOURCES)) (C.C. No. 07-54)

VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
All right, we're here -- we have one item today,
General Plan 2(2). It's the Update Maui Island Plan: Chapter 2 Heritage
Resources. I'm going to give a little, a few scheduling notes. The Council's
deadline for enacting the Maui Island Plan by ordinance is December 30, 2011
pursuant to Resolution No. 11-35 which was adopted on April 1, 2001 [sic], this,
this year. The General Plan Committee meeting that was to have taken place on
July 14, 2001 [sic] has been canceled. Committee Chair Baisa has announced her
intention to schedule a special meeting on July 26, 2011. As noted on the meeting
agenda, the General Plan Committee today will continue its work on the lengthy
Chapter 2 relating to Heritage Resources. Heritage Resources include the
cultural, historical, and environmental assets of the island of Maui. On June 16 th ,
the Committee advanced through Line No. 95 on the Matrix. So we will begin
our deliberations today immediately after that point, still in the section of
Chapter 2 entitled, Shorelines, Reefs, and Nearshore Waters. Members, any
comments? And what we're gonna do, take a look at your Matrix, and we have
some written testimony from a lot of people, and Councilmember Cochran
submitted some as well. Thank you for -- Pauline. I'm not quite sure how we're
gonna incorporate this, so if we skip by something, just mention it, refer to
people, and if you see something in the testimony that the, the, public brought in,
we can go through that as well. And I just want to do a quick, a short recess to do
some procedural things with Mr. Raatz. Recess subject to the call of the Chair.
. . . (gavel) .. .
RECESS:

2:27 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:31 p.m.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel) . . . Okay, we're back, thank you for that short
recess. I just wanted to get some procedures down and apparently everybody
needed a little bit of a break. So we're good to go now. We're gonna start with
Objective 3, Line Item No. 6 -- 96, talking about water quality standards that meet
or exceed State Clean Water Act standards, and Ed entertain a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I move that we accept -- move to accept
Objective No. 3, Line 96 as stated.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a motion and a second by, a motion by Mr. White and
second by Mr. Victorino to accept the Title of Object 3. Any discussion? All
those in favor, say "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Objective 3 on Line 96.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, motion carries. We can move right on to the next.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I move to accept Policies on Line Items 98
through Line 106, as noted or as written.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. White, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to accept Line No. 98 through 106 as written, and I'd like to
include 97. Even though there's nothing there, that indicates that there was
something at one time. So if without any objections, I'd like to include that as
well?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No objections. I amend my motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I think in front of everyone is my addition or
recommendation bringing back the GPAC language, and it also states my reason
why. Should I, Chair, you want me to read what I want to add, what I wanted to
read or are we all looking at it?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The way we should do this is, yeah, just, you, you would need
to amend your motion --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I make a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to change No. 98, for instance, to read whatever.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I, I amend the motion to read, reduce
the amount of impervious surface and devise site plan standards using innovative
tools such as constructed wetlands, percolation gardens, pervious surfaces,
maximum buildable area, and floor area ratios that aim to minimize storm runoff
and nonpoint solution, pollution.
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran to change Line 98 to read as
she had read and as in, as in front of you, and seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Discussion, Members? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And just stated as to why, just trying to bring new
and fresh ideas. I believe we can all -- well, well, I'm not speaking for you folks,
but I can, Ed like to move forward with these types of actions, basically these
types of examples of how we can better meet and exceed these, the Objective
which is meet or exceed State Clean Water Act.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair'?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
You know, although I do agree with
Ms. Cochran's, some of the, the, the wording that she brought forth, I would think
that would, instead of becoming policy wouldn't that become more of an action
item? Because, you know, policy is being more specific and I think, for me, I'd
rather see this under, under Action instead of Policy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Anybody else?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I heard what she said, but I didn't
catch it all. If, Mr. Raatz can, 'cause I can hardly see the wording there, it's all
blur, if he can read it?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: ...(Laughter)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Cannot read that? Would you like me to read it for you, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It says, "reduce the amount of impervious surface and
devise site plan standards using innovative tools such as constructed wetlands,
percolation gardens, pervious surfaces, maximum buildable area, and floor area
ratios that aim to minimize storm runoff and nonpoint source pollution." And that
is, pretty much exactly what's in the testimony -- her written testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Whose testimony?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran's written stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any other further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can I have Planning Department's comments on
that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: I could see, Mr. Chairman, I could see either -- I think if it was going to
be an Action, I think I would rather see develop regulations that include these
things, but if I'm catching it right, but yeah, as a, as more of a...or as more of a
Policy or an Objective it would be a little bit more general.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You want it more general?
MR. SPENCE:"That's up to the Committee. I understand the intent, and I think
everybody supports the intent of it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Does that answer your question, Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just so long if everybody is okay,
especially the Department because they, they gotta deal with this.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Thank you, Department, for
the comment. So my question, I guess. is and, and Mr. Victorino brought it out
that it sounds more of a Action in order to, you know, to do the Objective versus a
Policy. So would you be more amenable to that, to place, to create a separate
item in an Action versus the Policy section on this?
MR. SPENCE: If it was, if it was just moved -- if, if the Committee wanted to make it an
Action I would just say something like, an Action item would be to develop
regulations that would include innovative tools such as et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If I might make a comment here too, that is already in the
Action sort of, if you look at Line No. 108c, it has almost those exact words.
MR. SPENCE: This is true.
VICE-CI IAIR COUCH: And I also note that the, what is in the Matrix, the first column
of the Matrix is what the previous Council came up with. So I think it looks like
they were doing general and then specific in the Action.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Specific for the Action.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's what we did.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I, okay.. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you want to with...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think I'm good, yeah, I'll retract my -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCI IRAN: --my motion at this point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I didn't know you had retracted it.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no, I mean I see that the, the, this thing is
brought into two separate areas and it suits the purpose.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so Ms. Cochran retracted her motion on, on Line No. 98.
Is there further discussion on the main motion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, what were the items again that were in that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ninety-seven through 106. So you have a bunch on your, you
have about four on.. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at Policy or sorry, yeah, Policy 99. And
the recommendation was to keep the Planning Committee's language which was
also recommended by GPAC and former Planning Director.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino? Oh, actually, is there -- you're making a motion
to make that change?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before she does that, Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you go read 108a, we pretty much have very
similar language again. Although this one gets more specific as far as acreage
and square footage, this one basically requires the approval of the erosion,
sediment, and control plan but development activities that may, may pose a threat
to water quality. I think you know, Ms. Cochran, again, under an action item it
seems that's where this, you know, would go and if you want to add more
wording to it, that would be fine. But again, that's -- again, if you look under the
revisions, many of what you're talking about will come under that 108a, b, c, d.
Some of the same wording was done. You have gone maybe a little more, and if
you want to add more then that's fine, but Mr. Chair, if you look at
108, a through d?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And again, it looks like that's what the Policy was made to be a
little more general and the Actions were more specific.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: More specific, that's exactly right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So actually, you haven't made a motion yet. Are you still
wanting to make a motion?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ed like to add in. as Mr. Victorino pointed out, a
little bit more detail, 1 suppose.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On the Action side?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so as far as No. 99 is concerned, you're okay with?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'll add in the additional in, within the Action.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Within 108, okay. And then you also, still on the main motion,
we've discussed two of Ms. Cochran's written submittals. Ms. Cochran, you have
No. 105 as well?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One - o - five which is recommending the past
Planning Committee's language. Prohibit the develop -- to read...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You want to make a motion'?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm making a motion to keeping the past
Planning Committee's language, prohibit -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On No. -- on Line 105?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --105, yes. Prohibit the -- to read, prohibit the
development of new wastewater injection wells".
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So we have a motion out on the table. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Ms. Cochran, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to change Line 105 to say, basically what the previous Planning
Committee said, "prohibit the development of new wastewater injection wells".
Is there any discussion? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Can I have comments from the new
Planning Director?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla, and, and I understand this is a sensitive
subject. My intent in, in saying transition from the use of wastewater injection
wells, I think the County's policy is to get away from them anyway. It implies a
transition. The, the only thing that I was thinking is that if. if you say prohibit,
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you're saying there's no possible circumstance in which an injection well would
be an improvement over current conditions.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Pardon me, Mr. Spence. Unfortunately, it says what your
recommendation here on our Matrix says, prohibit the development of new
wastewater injection wells except when unavoidable for public health and safety."
There's no transition in there.
-

MR. SPENCE: Okay, I'm looking at an older copy. Okay, the intent is still the same;
however, except when unavoidable for public health and safety purposes. Okay,
so we're, we're talking about, I'm aware of some older neighborhoods that are
still on cesspools, an injection well would be because your, you have to treat the
water before it goes into the ground. There would be an improvement over holes
in the ground where people are, pardon my graphic, where people are flushing
their toilets and are just "choonk" into the ground. So I just, there may be an
instance where the County may want to pursue that as an option. I would not
want to preclude that option. That's all.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Does that satisfy you, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I know one language is very strict, and
then what the Planning Director had said, you know, give them that option, yeah?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, the bottom line is none, none of us have
crystal balls, and when the public health and safety is improved and an injection
well would do that, I have to agree with that. So the stricter language, you know,
just cannot, at this point, you know, it's not something that you transition. This is
really saying if it's an improvement over what exists, and I think that, that in my
mind would be acceptable by most people's standards.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members? I have a question for Mr. Spence. One of the
things that we learned, I think it was yesterday or the day before about injection
wells is that actually, a cesspool is considered an, an injection well. So in the case
of when they're replacing cesspools with septic tanks and then the septic tank
goes to a leach field, is that considered an injection well?
MR. SPENCE: I don't know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's the Wastewater Department, I wish we had them.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it's gonna be more Wastewater, Public Works.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But we did learn that yesterday, so I, I -- that's where I have my
concern about prohibiting new injection wells whatsoever, it might be, it might be
changed to say Class 5 injection wells or something like that, but all new injection
wells, I don't know. Mr. White had a comment.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I would just like to point out that in many cases
where septic tanks are employed, you don't have ground that is adequate, with
adequate drainage for leach fields and you actually have seepage pits where,
which are essentially cesspools. So if if that is going to be considered an
injection well like the 5,500 big ones we got, I, I would be -- I would have the
same concern. I, I think Ms. Cochran's intent is good, but I think the reality is
that we're not, we're not able to achieve that at this particular juncture, so I
would, I would have a challenge voting in favor of it just because I think it
precludes other options.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. You know, I was curious to
hear what the other Members said and I know Mr. Carroll is not here, but I would
just like to bring up that, you know, one of my concerns is Council has supported
funding for a affordable housing project in Hana. And that is on 10,000 plus
square foot lots and part of the reason why we have the big lots is we're gonna
need to do septic tanks with leach fields because there's no sewer system for this
affordable project in close proximity where financially it makes sense or it
becomes a viable project. So, by this type of action are we already eliminating
those affordable projects we've put County General Funds to, that we've already
given some preliminary approvals regarding land use considerations? And if
that's so, and we put this in, is that a concern of the issue of takings, because we
took away something we already gave approval for it to move forward in the
affordable housing categories, so -- I, I just raise the question, Mr. Chairman.
You know, because what I hope we don't do in this Island Plan is actually
legislate County Code issues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and, and, and I think, if I hear what
everybody's saying, that's why Mr. Spence's one makes good sense except when
unavoidable for public health and safety purposes. Hana does not have sewage
system. Upcountry in many areas don't have sewer systems. Even in Wailuku
there's areas that have no sewer system, and we have homes or will intend to
build homes, Hawaiian Homes has, so we can't stop that. So no offense to
Ms. Cochran, the intent is good but we cannot prohibit not knowing what
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injection well has been defined to us as of yesterday. So I think, Mr. Spence,
yours makes perfectly good sense, except when unavoidable. That takes care of
Hana, that takes care of any area that has no sewer system, will not get any sewer
system for the near future and that we are going to build whether it's Hawaiian
Homes or...or anything affordable whatever we may be building we can go ahead
and proceed with all the safety and health purposes being implemented. So I, I
think we're going in one big circle. It's been answered right here. I think
Mr. Spence's wording perfectly covers almost any situation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any other comments? All right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I mean, I think the wastewater injection well we're
specifically, and I don't know how to define it exactly but, you know, Lahaina
treatment, Kahului and Kihei that's specific, but I'm not, this is not supposed to
be addressing septic cesspools and what have you and leach fields.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, and that's what we learned yesterday -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --is those are also considered injection wells.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I think they, they were considered as -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Class 2 or 3.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -- detrimental. I mean, they're not -- I mean, a
cesspool is a cesspool, a septic tank is a septic tank, it's not an injection well.
per se. These, you know, the Lahaina...
VICE-CHAIR COUCII: Those are Class 5, yeah. Mr. Ginoza did say that those were
classified as injection wells, cesspools and...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, but it's...anyways, unfortunate that they've
collectively combined those into the wording, injection well.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again, I'm not gonna argue, Ms. Cochran,
because again, I know what we defined as injection well except for the definition
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we got yesterday, but even with injection wells that exist or there are situations
that may come up that we have to change, we may have to put in a new injection
well for the safety and health purposes of a particular release area. There are
changes that have to be done, they're unavoidable, and again, except when
unavoidable. So we're not saying oh, just dig a new one again or let's have
another one again, we're going to stop wherever and whenever we can. We know
the challenge we face. We know we need to recycle water. We know we need to
put it out there. Until we get to that point, like Mr. Hokama mentioned earlier, we
need to have this flexibility. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. As we heard yesterday, Class 5
injection wells are not just where treated water is being injected. And I don't
believe it, it relates to personal cesspools. My understanding is that it relates to
more like community cesspools. They're, they're much larger capacity than just a
household cesspool. So to go back to what the Planning Director said a little
while ago, if we're in a position where we can take several community cesspools
and put them through, put that material through a sewage treatment plant and treat
it to R2 or R1 standards, I think that's a better result for this, this community than
leaving the cesspools as is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So I, again, I give Ms. Cochran a lot of credit for the
stance, but I think, you know, we need to be, we need to be able to address the
things that are before us.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, and, and, Chairman, like you say,
you know, Mr. Ginoza had kinda explain the definitions for the different types of,
how do I say this, the different types of getting rid of waste, and that's through the
EPA definition. We also gotta remind ourselves that, you know, some of these
things going cost money, big money, so if we're, you know, prohibit only
injection -- prohibit from not putting in injection wells, you know, it may
cost...well it's going to cost the County big money, okay, just to get rid of them.
You gotta take a look at, you know, the private homeowner that may not have the
funds to do that. So, I like Mr. Spence recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Mateo? Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be able to
support the Director's recommendation primarily because I come from an island
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that County service in terms of them providing sewer services, a good part of my
island does not, does not hook up to a County service because it's nonexistent.
And I think the Director's recommendation provides the flexibility and option to
take a look at what services may be available and the sheer economics of, of it
alone, so I think the Director's recommendation for me at this point is something
that I'd be able to support.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members? Okay, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, and, you know, and I hear everyone's -- I
understand where everyone's coming from here. I just, you know, I know we're
already in the plan -- design and planning phase to sewer these unsewered places,
and that's all going to come into our existing injection well, treatment facilities
that we have in place which should be sufficient enough. So this, I'm trying to
address no further creations of these types of facilities basically. And, and to, and
not to sort of leave loopholes or, or openings for us to just say, hey, let's just
create another injection well, because there's so many other ways and we're all
been talking about how to reuse and recycle this water in a whole different -- than
just shooting it into the ground with injection wells. So I think that's why for me
to put teeth and to make it a little stronger to where we don't just fall back on,
well what the heck, let's just do another injection well attitude, you know, and I'd
like to, I think isn't there on HRS, this is for Corp. Counsel, I guess, that we may
not create any more cesspools? Is there some or maybe Planning Department?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Feds.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Feds.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's a practice that we cannot -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Feds.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --go.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Federal.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Federal, yeah.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's on the Federal level?
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MR. GIROUX: --I think that will be in the Federal -- I believe the EPA would, whatever
laws they're looking at would direct the State and counties to -- away from
allowing further.
COUNCILMEMBER COCIIRAN: And I guess in the inject -- that wording, injection
wells, in your language, Director, if there's a way to make it more specific to the,
to what I'm explaining because I heard, you know, Mr. Hokama mention the
Hana area, the more rural areas where, you know, cesspools, septics, whatever
need to occur at this point to say particular Class 5s, injection well or I don't, you
know, I don't know. I was just, 'cause you know where I'm coming from on the
injection well wording, per se, but anyways, I don't -- this is getting a little old.
VICE-CHAIR COUCII: And, Members, other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Giving me headaches.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, call for the question.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CI IAIR COUCH: Oh, oh, sorry. Mr. Ilokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would ask for maybe, you, you to consider some
guidance for the Committee. I think everyone has the best interest for this island
regarding this Line 105, and maybe if you are open to it, and allow maybe
Ms. Cochran to work on another proposal, we can move forward with the
exception of Line 105. Because I think, another thing that, you know, we, we
should be aware of that I can share this afternoon is, you know, the Federal entity
has decided since when the County decided to go forward with sewers there was a
lot of Federal dollars, those dollars no longer exist and their new fiscal stance is
the users shall pay. So like let's take a look at Hana, that small region is going to
be asked to pay for that system unless we're going to convince all the users of a
County system to help pay for that East Maui improvement. And so, I think
Mr. Pontanilla is correct. I think there will come a point when this Committee's
gonna need to have some financial analysis and forecast for us to make the best
decisions possible moving a Island Plan forward, because if we can't afford it,
what is gonna get implemented from this plan? And so, you know, I just share
that because I think we're gonna need to have a good balance between what we
can afford and, and the goals we set for the term of this, this phase of this plan,
ten-year horizon or whatever it may be, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any further comment? Alright, so what I'd like to do is
if it's okay with the Members, to follow Mr. Hokama's lead in we will leave 105,
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if it's okay with you guys that we can leave 105 out and vote on 97 through 106,
and then come back later to that? Is there an objection to that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a, just a question. If we're gonna be doing that for a
number of items, I mean we've got a long list of amendments, if we're gonna be
doing that on each item, I think we're gonna be, we're gonna be here a long time
just on this chapter, so I, I would prefer to, to vote and call for the question, vote
and move on. You know, I, and the reason I say that is that from, from what I
understand and I may be, I may be wrong, but to preclude injection wells, if we
have to move away from cesspools, to preclude injection wells, we may be cutting
off our nose to spite our face. Because if we're, if we're cleaning up the water to
drinkable standards like they do in many places in Europe, my understanding in
places in Europe they clean up the water so well that they inject it back into the
water table. So for us to preclude that from happening in a place like Hana or in a
place somewhere else I think is, is kind of silly. So, I'd, I'd prefer just to vote on
this matter and, and move on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, the question's been called. Then we will go from 97
through 106 including 105. All those in favor of the motion to change 105 to...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Point of information, Chairman, please?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The point is on Line 99 and 105 the motion includes
the Director's recommendation and that is what we're going to vote on,
Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Line 99 was...I'm sorry, you're right. This was a, this was an
amendment. Line 99 and 105 was the Director's recommendation, yes. The
motion is to change it to Ms. Cochran's wording which is up on the board, and
that's the amended motion right now.
COUNCILMEMBER 110KAMA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So that's what we're voting on now is do we change 99 and 105
to the... Ms. Cochran's suggested wording.
COUNCILMEMBER WIIITE: I thought 99 was withdrawn?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Was withdrawn, Chair.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 30, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I thought 98 was withdrawn?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Both.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where are we?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Both.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Both of them were.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay, I'm sorry. I didn't hear . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The only, the only amendment on the table is 105.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, the only one on the table is 105. My apologies. So 105,
Ms. Cochran's change to Line 105 is up on the board right there. It says, she
wants to change it to say, "prohibit the development of new wastewater injection
wells". All in favor of that change say, "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye. Well...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
ACTION: AMENDMENT FAILED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was hoping to revisit to discuss with Department,
and I know...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That was brought up as a, a option and it was objected to so we
went through the whole...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, 1 just want -- oh, because it was objected by
the maker?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Okay. Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Before you go to the main motion, you know,
Ms. Cochran still has an opportunity during first reading --
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --to make any amendments, so -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, all right. Just so I haven't loss my.. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep. Yeah, you, you haven't lost your chance, no.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so now we're on the main motion to accept from 97
through 106. Any other further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair, but sorry, the numbers again?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ninety seven to 106.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And we're taking everything under Planning
Committee column, Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Yes, everything under Current Planning Director's
Recommendations if there is any. If there isn't, it's the previous Council's.
That's how Chair Baisa has, has been doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER IIOKAMA: No, I just wanted clarification so we -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I. I know what I'm voting on, Chairman. Thank
you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Any further discussion? All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, let the record show that there are six ayes, one no, two
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Balsa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Lines 97 through 106.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, now we're on Actions.

entertain a motion...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, all right, one moment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before you -- I just want a point of clarification.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now in this one, Ms. Cochran wanted to add some
verbiage in there and I would like to...now this one I would like to give her an
opportunity to add the verbiage.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: She will get that as soon as we have the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I think you gonna have one problem because
a lot of the verbiage is the same and she just has to add certain words. So I think
she needs some time to, I don't know, okay, you can...yeah, go ahead, do it the
way you think, you...yeah, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you. I'll entertain a motion to accept the
Actions from Nos. 107 to 110.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved, Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded to accept Actions as
recommended by the current Planning Director and/or the Planning Committee
depending on which is furthest to the right. Discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Actually, Chair is there a way to add in a policy -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, there is. Yes, there is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that was taken out from previously?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, there is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I see 107 there is zero...nothing written in that slot
so may I add into that 107?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I amend to add into Item 107...hang on, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's...oh, you're talking about, you're after No. 105 on your...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, which I...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that going to work?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, Chairman? I'm, I'm sorry for the
interruption. Point of order, but how about giving us a five-minute recess -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and allow you and Ms. Cochran do her, her
requirements? You know some of us have some personal issues to deal with.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes. It's 3:05, all right. So, a ten-minute recess, 3:20, so a
little bit more than ten minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Recess. . . . (gavel) . . .
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RECESS:

3:06 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:20 p.m.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel) . . . All right, thank you for that break. Okay, the
motion on the floor is to accept 107 through 110 as listed in the Matrix.
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCI IRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Thank you for that recess. I
want to make a motion to add an action under 107.1 to read, transition from the
use of wastewater injection wells to appropriate, environmentally sound methods
of wastewater disposal and promote the beneficial reuse of wastewater effluent".
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved and seconded, and the reason we're
going to 107.1 is because each blank number meant that there was something
there at some time so we're going to add something new, we have a point
whatever on there. So, just to keep historic perspective. Any discussion on the
motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And this is, Mr. Chair, if I'm not -- this is an
Action item?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: An Action, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: See, I can support this. This -- that makes good
sense in where it's being positioned. So I can support it. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any other Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I agree with Mr. Victorino and Ms. Cochran 's
recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any other Members? Calling the question. All those in
favor of adding 107.1 with the language as -- on, listed on the board say, "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries. One, two, three, four, five, six,
seven to one -- zero. Two excused. Seven to zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: Amend by adding Line 107.1.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, we're still back to the main motion now, 107 through
110 including 107.1. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair. I was looking to add in a little bit more
details. I move to add a little more details, it's Item 108b under the revised
regulations to and b, which now states, require onsite monitoring program,
et cetera, and wanted to add in the -- some language from prior Planning
Committee's work.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What language would that be?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I move to add in on Item 108b to read, "require
the approval of an Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan (ESCP) for the
following: a. Subdivision of four or more lots; and b. Development that requires
grading of more than .25 acre, an onsite monitoring program for compliance with
said plans that shall be required for subdivisions of four or more lots, grading in
excess of 43,500 square feet or when recommended by the ESCP".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved and seconded. We'll get that language
down. David is furiously keying it in. Comments? Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Again, for Mr. Spence, comments
on this particular amendment?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla, Chair and Members. I think Councilmember
Hokama previously mentioned that this is a General Plan and I share that
sentiment. This is including that level of specificity, we're talking about doing
regulating in the General Plan. The proper place for that kind of regulation is,
you know, from here we go down to the community plans, down to zoning, and
we start getting into Grading Ordinance and Administrative Rules where this level
of specificity is perfectly appropriate. But to say that this should go across the
board anywhere on the island I think that's -- this is not the place for that kind of
regulation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So you're, you're saying that if it becomes more
specific type then it would, should go to the General Plan, zoning, and so forth?
Not General Plan, but community plans -MR. SPENCE: Right, the...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --to make those recommendations.
MR. SPENCE: Well, zoning or Title 18 or one of the other titles and then the
Administrative Rules to implement those. Right now, 1 I have no idea where .25
acres came from. My understanding is it came from somewhere on the mainland.
That's, you know, that's hearsay. It, you know, there are going to be places on
the island where .25 acres is too large, like where we have very heavy rainfall or
very erosive, erosion prone conditions. There's going to be other places on the
island that, you know, you can grade a couple of acres and it's not going to do
anything.
,

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: So...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Mr. Hokama?

Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

Any other comments?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It might, you know, again, just a thought
Mr. Chairman, but I don't know if we need someone from, gosh -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Public Works?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
--it's a division of ours.
Either through
Mr. Nagamine or Mr. Shinmoto's divisions because as Mr. -- Director Spence has
shared earlier, there's a lot of things already in the Code, you know, and there's
already requirements of to receive a approval for a grading permit including dust
and soil control, your watering requirements for dust control, if you have a
reseeding program to mitigate erosion. There's, there's all these existing
requirements and I think maybe one of the issues we should find out is, is it an
enforcement issue? Because to restate something that we already have may not
be, may not achieve what we, we want our intent is. And, and I know we have a
lot of things in Codes, in Building Codes, Electrical Codes, grading permits, but a
lot of the time it comes down to the management and enforcement of the applicant
who doesn't follow what they're agreeing to, Chairman. Or they choose not to
even apply for the appropriate permit to get a governmental review regarding the
dust control, erosion, the grade and fill issues and whatnot, so, you know, I just
share that because, you know, I know we've, we've got it everywhere and maybe
the more appropriate specificity is in those permit requirements or permit reviews
as well as the Building Codes, Grading Codes, Electrical Codes, and whatnot that
have you. Because I would say definitely, you know, some of these things are
gonna need to be done through an ordinance in the implementation stages, and I
think what Mr. Spence shared is true because Mr. Mateo can tell you of his
unique characteristics for Molokai, I can tell you our -- some of the uniqueness
for Lanai. And I think maybe it's appropriate we do it in another venue than
through this Maui Island Plan, Chairman. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members? Okay, so the motion before us is to amend
108b to the language as specified on the board. All those in favor, say, aye".
-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ayc.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The motion fails six to one.

ACTION: AMENDMENT FAILED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we still have the main motion before us, No. 107 through
110 including 107.1. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and I move to create a new item under Item
No. 108 alphabet e.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're amending 108 then?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Adding e?
COUNCILMEMBER COCI IRAN: Adding e, and state to read, require wind abatement
where applicable .
-

-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ifs been moved by Ms. Cochran, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to add e as noted on the board. Discussion? Ms. Cochran, first.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, I spoke to Planning Department during our
recess and got, you know, good comments that this is appropriate.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We do already have as as Mr. Hokama
pointed out, we already have regulations for this. What I -- I don't know mind the
inclusion of wind abatement. It just means when we go to revise these things
these, this will be something that we look at maybe a little bit closer.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think, I think somebody else, I was just letting you
know, I think somebody else had raised their hand.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I didn't see a hand go up, sorry. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Chair. My only concern with that is
that we're on Objective 3 which relates to water quality that meets or exceeds
State Clean Water Act standards. So I, I realize wind abatement can come to play
here but it seems, seems like it might need to be somewhere else.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any other Members? I, okay, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I think Mr. Raatz is one of the few Staff
members that has worked on this document quite a bit, so if you would allow as
our Chair, Chairman, this afternoon, if Mr. Raatz may have a suggestion on where
it might be a better fit for this consideration since I think Mr. White brings up a
good point?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 30, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I would -- I will do that in just a second.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would like to a comment that Mr. Spence did say we did have
it in law already and it's one of those things that we just talked, talked about on
the one before. Do we want to put things that we have in law in the General Plan,
but that's up to the will of the body. Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. There are really numerous areas throughout this
plan that are probably more general in nature, and that aren't limited specifically
to the water area. It's, it's kind of hard to say, you know, what's the ideal or most
appropriate location. We can flag this particular language and as we get to a point
that the body sees that it's appropriate to, to plug in or we can remind the
Members that at that point that it might be an appropriate location, but Staff
doesn't have a particular section.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, if you close your computer it will shut down.
MR. RAATZ: Staff doesn't have a particular suggestion right now.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman, for allowing Mr. Raatz to give
a comment. So I would ask Ms. Cochran, Mr. Chairman, if his suggestion of
flagging it and finding a more, possibly a more appropriate section of this Island
Plan for consideration later if she would be amenable to that, Chair?
VICE-CIIAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, that, that would be fine. I'm good with that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just keep it...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If you can find a place further on, great. If not, at certainly first
reading but if there's another chance before to find a place for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that's...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're withdrawing your motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, withdrawing my motion.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we're back on the main motion, 107 through 110 with
107.1 added. Any other comments, Members? All those in favor say aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries 107 through 110 with 107.1 added
has been passed.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Balsa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Lines 107 through 110 with
107.1 added.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we're on Objective No. 4, acquire additional shoreline
lands and shoreline access rights. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER MUTE: Chair, I move for the adoption of Objective 4 shown on
Line 111.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded by -- moved by Mr. White,
seconded by Mr. Victorino to adopt Line No. -- Objective 4, on Line 111. Any
discussion? All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCII: Opposed? Motion carries. Seven to zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.:

Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Objective 4 on Line 111.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, on to the polices on acquiring additional shoreline lands
and shoreline access rights. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I move for the adoption of policies shown on
Lines 112 through 116.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White, and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to adopt the recommendations on 112 through 116. Any discussion'?
Ms. Cochran'?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, on Action, sorry, yeah, Policy No. 113. I
move to change the wording to read, "require the dedication of public beach and
rocky shoreline access ways," and I think that's the key word there, ways," ''to
and along the shoreline as a condition of development or subdivision approval,
future subdivisions and development shall be consistent with the effectuate, the
shoreline access inventory update final report and its updates".
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded. Moved by Ms. Cochran and
seconded by Mr. Victorino. If you wouldn't mind if I rephrased that? Taking the
current Planning Director's recommendation and striking, "where it serves a
practical public interest and to the extent practical". That's essentially what
you've done. Make it easier?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, before you do that can we have Mr. Spence
explain why he did what he did because before you start striking anything you're
actually amending what's there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, if that's what she wants to do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, we're not going to strike anything until we
hear from him and then we decide whether we'd like to go with that or this?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I understand that. That's what the motion is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's what the motion is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But we're rephrasing the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But you're saying strike it and I'm saying let's not
strike it until we decide what the motion is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm restating the motion, that's all I'm doing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're not striking anything until it's passed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, you said striking, sir. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So is that all right with you, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, can you repeat that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Essentially what you're saying is striking the underlined
portions except for the word, ways" in the Planning Director's?
-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Okay, so that's the motion. Now discussion on the
motion. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman and Members, thank you. My reasoning on this sterns
from my experience as a consultant where I've had a couple of clients, you know,
out on the North Shore their properties may have been bordered by cliffs, there's
no practical -- to require public access, there's no way for people to get down to
the beach, so it was like a practical issue. I mean, and we did the research, there
was no fishing trails, anything that ever implied public access, so I, that's why I
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just put, to require public access where it leads off the edge of a cliff and then to
nowhere there's no practical reason for that. That's pretty much the basis.
VICE-CIIAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So in essence, what you're suggesting is if we were to
revert to the original language that there would be situations in which people
would be walking through people's yards because there's no, there's no access
other than that along a rocky impassible shoreline? Is that what you're?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, there, there . . .(clears throat). . . excuse me, there would be -well, walking through people's yards -- or with somebody who's doing a
subdivision say with a cliff that goes a couple hundred feet straight down under
the water. There's no -- where's the public going to access? There's no practical
reason. They're not accessing the water, there's no fishing available or traditional
uses in those particular areas. I do, and, and I should say that I do very much
agree that there should be more shoreline access where there are, you know,
beaches or traditional areas, gathering, you know, I, I very much support that
stuff, but for some of this stuff, there's, there's really no reason for it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I support Ms. Cochran's wanting to have as much public
access as we can.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, as do I.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: As long as the Department is going to apply it the way
you're suggesting then I can, you know, I can go along with your wording,
because I, I think there's, there's far too little access. And -MR. SPENCE: I would agree.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and we also have situations in which prior access ways
have been, have been closed off, and so, I, I'd like to, I'd like your assurances that
you'll pass the baton to any future Planning director that they're going to work
their butts off to make sure that access is provided. But I, I, I accept your, your
concerns with the previous wording, but I'd just like your assurances that you're
gonna work in that direction.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, and if, if it makes everybody happier if we removed the word,
practical public interest other than, you know, just to say, where it serves a public
interest.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, that would be good.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that can be amended.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for, you know, the
removal of the word, practical". Just a comment, when I served on the Planning
Commission, one of the things that we look at is shoreline access. Not only going
through properties but laterally along the beachfront. So, you know, I, I think our
Planning Commissioners do have that responsibility to look at public access
wherever we need them, especially, you know, accessing private land just to get
to the shore, shoreline. So, I, I, I like Mr. Spence addition to this, because, you
know, you got a lot of areas in East Maui that all, all you have is at the end of the
property line is a cliff, so it doesn't make no sense. So thank you. Thank you,
Mr. Spence, for your explanation.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, my, my only concern with this and again,
it's more a general concern, Mr. Chairman, and, and I bring it up because it's
brought up, been brought up to me more than by a handful of individuals
regarding access and ability to use old traditional fishing grounds. And that is the
old Waihee Dairy that the County bought with County funds, we turned it over to
the Maui Land Trust, and according to this old time local fisherman that traverse
the whole area from the old, what is it, St. Anthony parking area and structure,
past the dairy, the Trust has closed off certain accesses along the waterfront area.
And for fishermen to get to some of their old spots where they would have to
travel inland to go around certain points they have been told they're not allowed
anymore. And so that concerns me that we used public money to buy a site for
public use and we've granted a Trust to manage it for us, and yet, they're closing
it off to some of our local people who are using it for their old traditional fishing
practices. That's a, that is a concern to me, Mr. Chairman. And it shouldn't be on
property that has the County of Maui title on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We'll have to look into that, that, that sort of pertains to here
but that's a, that's a good point, we should look into that. Any other Members?
Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I guess the wording I was trying to insert was,
is just meant to protect traditional access, and, and the PASH Law, you know, and
I know you took out the word, practical, but it's basically who deems it that. You
know, I mean, there are areas in West Maui, for example, and we've been talking
about this, the public -- the beach accesses that have been shut off for many years
and, you know, a lot of it it's a wall and down below are rocks, but fishermen
throw net off rocks, cast off rocks, pick opihi, go for a'ama crab off of rocks. It
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doesn't have to be a white, sandy beach to make it a suitable place for traditional
gathering rights and what have you. So I just want to make sure that these types
of things there's wording in here to, to make sure it's, you know, enforced and,
and regulated or, you know, paid attention to basically, because I, I haven't seen it
carried out throughout the years. And this is why I'm here to try and put in this
language which puts a little more strength and, and stuff to it, so you know, and I
kinda, I heard Mr. White saying he hopes this Planning will pass it on to the next
Planning. But why should we have words that are so iffy that we hope the next
Administration is going to carry through what you say you'd wholeheartedly
stand behind. I want to make sure words in there to state it. You know, it is in
black and white so we don't need to hope the next person will carry on the baton.
So anyways that's my comment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just a quick one, Chairman, if you'd allow me?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think if it's very important for this Committee to
move forward some of the thoughts of Mr. White and Ms. Cochran. There is no
hindrance of a Member to put forward a PAF to create a draft proposed ordinance
and submit it to Mr. Mateo for a County communication, and we can move this
even further ahead than the Maui Island Plan if it is of a high priority for this
Committee's concern to recommend to Council. We can move a draft ordinance
proposal forward and have Planning Department comment and the Council can
make its final decision, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, 1 would agree with that. I would also be willing to
say unless, you know, where physically practical, because some of these, these
places that have been shut off, I'm not sure exactly what the conditions are in
each one, but I would guess that in some cases the access points have been shut
off due to liability. And if that's the case then as the County we may need to do
something to provide some level of of coverage for the owners of the property
where we're requiring a public access be opened, established or reopened. So,
you know, I think we're all, all wanting to end up with, in the same place.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any other comments? The motion on the floor is to have
the wording as listed by the current Planning Director's recommendation except
for striking where it serves a practical public interest" and to the extent
practical". That's the motion on the floor. All those in favor of that motion
please say, "aye".
-

-

-46-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Wait, I'm not -- I'm, I'm a little confused.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Getting confused here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I thought the, because the, the motion originally was to
return to the original language.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which essentially -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Which I...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --does what I was saying as well. Return to the original
language and add, "ways" is what she had said.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep, that's what it says on the...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, can you -- can, let's restate -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Restate.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: -- what we're voting on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: There's the word, right up there. And it says, "require the
dedication of public beach and rocky shoreline accessways and along the
shoreline as a condition of development or subdivision approval. Future
subdivisions and developments shall be consistent with and effectuate the
shoreline access inventory update final report March 2005 and its updates."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Same thing as the original one from the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But adding the word, "ways".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The ways.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay so that's what we're voting on. So we'll do a revote if we
can.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But he put "ways" on his one.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so the only difference is the word, "ways" from
the original?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct. From the Planning Committee 2009-2011 Council
term language.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Everybody got that, what we're voting on? All those in
favor of returning to the 2009-2011 Council term language including the word,
ways," after "access", say "aye".
-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aye. Opposed?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we get a roll call on that? It sounded like it was four to
three, but I'm not sure.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Ilokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Mateo
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
MR. RAATZ: Committee Vice-Chair Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aye. Okay, so I'm sorry, it was five-two. The motion fails.
ACTION: AMENDMENT FAILED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We still have the main motion that says to accept 112 through
116 with so far, no amendments. Any further discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I move to create an addition.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: After No. 113 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So will you want 113.1?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So would that be -- yeah, 113 point.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair? Chair? I'm sorry. It would be helpful if you just
let us know which, which of the numbers you're referring to, because I know
you're working off of this sheet, it would just help if you let us know which
numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCIIRAN: Yeah, in reference to the Matrix though, 113.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's, right, it says, after 113 add back in".
-

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no, but most of what she's inserting are from her
worksheet.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, and this is what we're considering.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Into the Matrix.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Page 3 or 4 of her worksheet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Page 16 --49-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, of your worksheet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --of the Matrix? Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, not on the Matrix, on, on your worksheet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, mine aren't numbered. The last page, my last...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is this the one that says after 113?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, after 113 -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, after 113 -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --add back in.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I'm creating a new item after -- in your Matrix
No. 113, and on my page of notes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, Members, when you -- if and when you submit your written
can we have it paginated so we can reach to it or get to it quicker, and, and
numbered too? So, anybody? Ms. Cochran, you wanted 113.1 and have it say
what?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To read, "Encourage the use of the Public Trust
Doctrine when considering land use entitlement changes or proposed
developments within the Special Management Area.
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to add in the language, "Encourage the use of Public Trust Doctrine
when considering land use entitlement changes or proposed developments within
the Special Management Area" to 113.1. Discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This is, you know, in regards to the shoreline access,
and as I was stating earlier, you know, having it belong to the public. So I guess
it's trying to reinforce that idea -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --through the Public Trust Doctrine.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: This, I believe Councilmember's Cochran's proposed amendment comes
from the GPAC, No. 116, Encourage the use of Public Trust Doctrine when
considering", just as it says. I think that it's already inherent in our -- well, it's
inherent, inherent in our Constitution, thank you, Corporation Counsel. It's, it's
inherent in our land use laws already. I mean, you, you are dealing, you know, in
every application that comes before the Planning Commission or before this body
these are things we have to deal with. So, I think it's being redundant with what's
already in place, but, you know, that -- I defer to the Committee on this.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further comment? All those in favor of adding
that language to the document, please say, "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Noes carry, six to one.
ACTION: AMENDMENT FAILED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, still back on the main motion, 112 to 116. Ms. Cochran?
You got nothing?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good.
COUNCILMEMBER COCI IRAN: No, what, nothing. ... (Chuckles)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Other Members? All right, hearing no other discussion, all
those in favor of the main motion to accept 112 or adopt 112 to 116, please say,
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, carries, six to one.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Lines 112 through 116.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Moving on to the Actions. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I move for the adoption of Actions
listed on Line, Lines 117 through 122.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second that, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White, and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to adopt Lines 117 through 122, the Actions for Objective 4. Comments?
Discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I move to, let's see, addressing 117. I guess I'm
looking to keep the previous GPAC's language that was stated and it read, revise
subdivision and development regulations to a) increase linear frequency for public
access to and along the shoreline; and b) require access to and along the shoreline
as a condition of subdivision, land use entitlement, and/or development approval."
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So in essence, you're -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The discretionary".
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you're striking discretionary" from the Planning Committee,
last Council's Planning Committee?
-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I have a motion. Do I have a second?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCII: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to, on No. Line 117 to remove "discretionary" from Item b.
Discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The "discretionary just, it's like who -- which is, I
sort of have a question, I guess, for Planning of what it's meant on their behalf?
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, and before I call on Mr. Spence, I would note that this is
what the 2009-2011 Council term did discuss and go forward, and there hasn't
been any questions. So, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The -- probably -- I'm, I'm guessing at what
the previous Director recommended or why he moved that in, probably because
all shoreline properties are within the Special Management Area; therefore, all of
subdivision approvals are -- have a discretionary element to them. And so what
they're going to be looking at is what we previously discussed. If there's a
discretionary action involved in it, if it's a large project, it's going to the Planning
Commission. If it's just a, you know, couple lots, we may, you know, review it
within the Department and we are going to require some kind of examination
whether there's traditional shoreline access or something like that. But there's a
discretionary action involved. We have the liberty to require -- with discretionary
actions you have the liberty to require more than what is necessarily in the
Subdivision Code.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, to the discretion of yourself, your, your
Department?
MR. SPENCE: Or discretion by the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And at, at, at your discretion if it seems deemed
appropriate, also CRC, Burial Council, and things of that nature would be called
into play?
MR. SPENCE: That's correct. And if there's a, I mean, shoreline parcels are always a
trigger for a lot more scrutiny. So if you have, you want to -- I'm thinking of a
place out in Huelo right now that it's only a few lots, but it's, you know, we're -they were required to do a full inventory survey. They're probably going to have
to go back and do more. During that survey they're gonna have to identify
traditional accesses if there are any. And we have that liberty to, in discretionary
approvals we have that liberty to make those requirements where, you know,
typically a regular subdivision is more of a ministerial action. There's still going
to be, I mean even Public Works is gonna require, I don't mean that to sound
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disparaging towards Public Works, my goodness, well, I'll take that one back.
Sorry, David. But Public Works also makes those requirements as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Department, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, other comments? Okay, so we have a
motion before us to add or add -- keep the original GPAC language and basically
striking the word, "discretionary". All those in favor...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, sorry, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I may ask the Planning Department a question,
please?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Spence, what is your understanding
regarding Line, such as 120 and 121? Well, maybe more 120 and why, why this
wouldn't be maybe something more appropriate for the community plan of the
Haiku-Paia region?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're not there yet.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I understand that, but we're not there yet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm sorry. Oh, I'm sorry, oh, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're still on 117.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I apologize.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: A, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's like whoa, where we go?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So we're on the, the amended -- motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, I apologize to Ms. Cochran and you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're on the motion to amend 117 to delete the word,
discretionary". Any other further discussion? All those in favor of the motion
say, aye".
-

-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I was a no.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You were a no, okay. The motion fails, six to one.
ACTION: AMENDMENT FAILED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, now we're on the main motion, again, and it's from 117
through 122. Mr. Hokama, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you again, and I -- once more, my
apologies.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No worries.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Mr. Spence, if you have some understanding of
the, of the, your Department's maybe last term or something, you know, for me
Line 120 should be in the Haiku-Paia Community Plan as, as one of their more
specific points that they might wanna consider. So, I'm, I'm just asking for your
thoughts that is that, you know, for me it's, I'm a little stickler about placing it in
the right places and what is more appropriate, so I'm just asking the question to
get maybe a different perspective, if you have one please?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. Hokama, before I talk, before I have Mr. Spence talk
about it, there's also Line 119, 121, and 122 that are specific to areas-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct. Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --as well.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. So maybe we can just lump it in, in a general
thing if those things would be more appropriate in their regional community plan
narratives?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Hokama, I would tend to agree. It's, these are very specific.
Particular to the Hookipa policy or the P to P, Hookipa, and Paia Town. I do
think they're more appropriate in the Paia-Haiku or their, their appropriate
community plans, because they are specific to those community plan areas. There
is, particular to Hookipa, there is a lot of public support right now to expand that
park and -- but it is very specific to that area.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And this one regarding like 122, Mr., Mr. Spence,
Director Spence. Would you know or, or maybe your staff could assist you, was
there ever discussion of the actual variations of funding mechanisms and what
kind of money they were thinking that it would generate above and beyond what
we currently have with the Real Property Tax percentage every year from General
Funds being placed into a Special Open Space Acquisition Fund that the Charter
currently allows us to have?
MR. SPENCE: I'm, just because I was not there -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --I'm not sure, but I would defer to our Senior Staff Planner, Julia Staley.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Director.
MS. STALEY: So this came up during the GPAC process and there were a lot of actions
like this to develop and adopt funding mechanisms. I, I, I know that there was
extensive discussion during the GPAC process. Whether a specific funding
mechanism, whether any of that was, had come up, I think was to be left to after
this plan was adopted to -- throughout the implementation, maybe throughout the
implementation program that was something. I don't believe anything specific
was brought up.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, I appreciate your, your comments.
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MS. STALEY: Did I answer your question at all?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You, you, you did, and I was just hoping that if they
did bring up some, some specific variation that you maybe could share it, that we
may have learned from that comment from the GPAC if it was provided. But
thank you for what you can recall. I know it's been a while since those meetings
occurred, so thank you so much. So again, Chairman, you know, my point is I
would hate that we would take some action that would preempt the future regional
community plan panels to be told that, that Council already made a decision
regarding a specific area in their, in their community or region and therefore, they
can still recommend but it's already in an accepted document. So that's my
concern. I don't know how it may assist or hinder the future community advisory
panels, but I tell you for Lanai, they're very adamant to be able to have a say for
regarding Lanai's specific issues. So I'm assuming our fellow residents in their
unique specific regions would also like to have that opportunity to say what they
think is best for their community regions. Thank you, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and I have a bunch of hands going up here, so
Mr. Victorino, then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let me, yeah, let me give -- since I don't like to use
the historic perspective, let me give you what we had talked about. A lot of these
stuff was brought up and various communities, various groups wanted these
things to be put in from the GPAC, and this Council -- the former Council had felt
that these were important action items, again, we are looking on the action items
not policies, but action items, so that it would not be forgotten, not left out, and
many of the communities were very thankful for that. So let me put it in the
perspective it's action, not a policy, it's not a regulation or requirement, it's just
something that can be implemented. In fact, as I recall, some of these had direct
statement, find funding mechanism or you will have a funding mechanism, and
we changed it to develop and adopt to make it more compatible for your specific
comment, Mr. Hokama, that the communities can then bring these issues up as
they get it in the community plan. So that's why all of this was developed. This
was the thought that we did follow closely what the GPAC had wanted along with
making sure that we didn't tie anybody's hands and make it so difficult to
implement. Again, it's a policy, policy decisions that others, the community plan
phase of this whole GPAC, the General Plan we'll endeavor in, yeah? So that's
why these were, were put in under action plans. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I was, I was going to offer to amend
my motion to just include Items No. 117 and 118, but I'll leave my motion as is. I
think Mr. Victorino's point is well taken.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any other comments? Chair has a comment, or
Vice-Chair has a comment. While this does specifically mention some specific
areas, it certainly doesn't preclude other acquisitions. So this is, I, I agree with
Mr. Victorino that this is the community saying please put this in there so it's not
forgotten. So I'm, I'm all for leaving it there, but there hasn't been a motion to
remove it yet, and I don't hear one forthcoming. So the main motion is on the
floor to accept No. 117 through 122. Any further discussion? All those in favor
say, aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It is six ayes, and one no.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Chuckling)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Keeping consistency.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, Members. And that no was Mr. Hokama as opposed
to Ms. Cochran. Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: Councilmember Hokama.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Lines 117 through 122.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, just, just one question. I don't know if, if
you or the Planning Department can kinda, kinda shed some light on it. As we
going through all these processes I do know this is the dream wish, right? This is
the wish list. We're, we're in no way looking at how the hell we going pay for all
these things. At what point will we have that discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr., Mr., Chair Mateo, that's in the, I think it's Chapter 9, the
Implementation, where that's where we get to decide how we're gonna pay or if
we're gonna pay, but...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So we go through this process so we can all go in shock,
you know, several chapters down the road because I think it's going to be
overwhelming, and I hate to look at this as, you know, the, the wish list for the
County because it's not practical. And we can, we can pay for or we can afford
only what we can afford. And you know, I'm, I'm kind of, I'm kind of worried
that we're, we're moving along and we really don't know how we're gonna
address the cost factors that we're approving.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: I do know when we get to that appropriate chapter we're going to have to
prioritize, and I would also just -- and I'm not, I'm not trying to be evasive about
this, but this is a 20-year plan. It's going to be a long time implementing some of
these things, so, but I, I do understand the concern myself and, you know, some of
these acquisitions are gonna be difficult.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: More than a billion dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ... (Sneeze . Excuse me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Does that answer your question, Mr. Mateo? I totally
understand. Mr. Pontanilla, speaking as Budget Chair. ...(Laughing)...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, when, when we get to Chapter 9, I
guess, you know, we want to find out how we going pay for, you know, all of the
things that are on this particular item. And right now, you know, we all know that
we have a 2 percent that's taken into consideration from real property tax. And
when we start prioritizing, you know, that's when the real numbers should come
out, and what I'm so afraid of is that if some of this actions are short-term, you
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know, it's gonna be a problem for this County. But if we looking at, you know,
some of the things being long-term, it's okay. But now how aggressive we want
to be is something that we gotta consider. So when we review Chapter 9, where
you know, you know, finding out how we're gonna do all these things, can we
come back and, and, and say some of these things gotta be taken out?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's my understanding having talked with Chair Baisa on this
that, you know, Chapter -- I think it is Chapter 9, where the implementation is I
believe, and that's where we actually prioritize. So if we can't do some of this
stuff and it's low on the priority then it's not gonna, you know, we're not gonna
be able to do it. And the other thing is, is this a framework for the community
plans. If the community plans come along and say, yeah, this is good, we'll put
that low on our priority list or we'll put that high on our priority list, that's where,
but I think Councilmember Baisa did say that she was going to allow for some
changes or we can always do that at first and second reading as well. Mr. Raatz,
do you have...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, that's a concern that we all got,
you know, and I hear Mr. Hokama real clearly, because, you know, as, as we
move forward on, on this plan, you know, the cost to this County is going to be
horrendous when we come to Appendix, what, C, where you get all those
numbers, you know, we're probably looking over $1 billion. So, you know, it's
going to be a challenge when it comes to Chapter 9 and Appendix C.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-hmm.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Mr. Raatz, do you have any comment on that?
MR. RAATZ: Just to confirm that you're accurate, accurate in your assessment. The
Committee Chair, Councilmember Baisa has stated in prior meetings that after the
Committee finishes its review and decision-making on each of the chapters, a
clean final version of the bill will be presented to the Committee before it's
passed onto the Council. So that will be an opportunity for the Members to assess
whether anything that happens in later chapters has affected something in the
earlier chapters and you can go back in and, and make necessary adjustments.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Does that answer your questions?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And so we can look forward to that time,
Mr. Chairman?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter)...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Who will make those budgetary estimates? Is it our
Budget and Finance staff, is it Department of Finance, is it Planning Department,
are we going to hire a third-party financial advisor to come up with? Because,
you know, from what I counted and it was I would say about six projects, I'm
over a billion dollars of additional cash requirements, and, and so, you know, I
think we should bring it up sooner than later, because there'll be a lot more
disappointment if we're going to need to remove a lot of things because it is not
within the realm of reasonable financing including debt service. So, you know,
I'm glad that, you know, the Committee has brought it up because we're gonna
have to deal with that thousand-pound bear.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You bet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... (Inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let me ask Mr. Raatz and Mr. Spence both, but prior to that
remember we can, we can always prioritize. It doesn't mean we have to do, it's if
we have the money. Mr. Raatz, who's going to make the -- to answer
Mr. Hokama's question, who's going to make the budgetary, who's going to put
the dollar amounts on these?
MR. RAATZ: Well, looking way down the road, ultimately it will be the Council, of
course, during each fiscal year budget review.
VICE-CHAIR COUCI I: No, we're talking about in Chapter 9, who's going to say this
action is going to cost this much in today's dollars? Is, is there a consultant firm
going to do that or is the Planning Department going to do that? Mr. Spence'?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, we're probably, I mean, we're talking up here, those
numbers are already in the plan, those, you know, draft numbers. I think, I'm just
thinking it'd probably be a good idea to run those by Finance or Budget
Department just to see, for them just to review the numbers to see if they think
they're realistic. They deal a lot more with, you know, County funds than does
the Planning Department. So I think that's worth a review.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Again, and this discussion came up
many times in the last Council session. This is not something new. The answer
we were given a number of times by the former Director...former
Finance Director, and as well as the Chair at that time, was first of all GPAC was
given carte blanche, do whatever you think, don't worry about money. Okay, so
let's start with the source, and don't blame them, that's what they were told. So
let's get, you know, don't be blaming them because no monies were ever
discussed, it was do what you want, do what you think is right and then we'll
figure it out later. Then it came to us and we ran. And in fact, if you go through
this plan there's a lot of places where applicable, where funding is available, you
find those kind of languages because we were taking out, you will or you shall,
because we knew we couldn't do it. So we were realistic, and a lot of this stuff
you'll find as you move along if you follow what our old language it had when
applicable, if possible, whatever words, okay. And so we tried to make it as
realistic as possible knowing that this 800 gorilla, 10,000 pound elephant, I don't
care what you want to call it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It was a bear.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I call it what I want, Mr. White. Not, don't
interrupt me. I hate when people interrupt me and I lose my track of my train of
thought. Anyhow, the really bottom line in all of this was we knew this was
unattainable and unrealistic, but again, it was a plan, it was a guide. You know
we start to get tracked in the mud again, you know, we start spinning our wheels
trying to figure out what, where, how, when, well, you know, eventually it's gotta
come. But if it is not applicable and it's unaffordable, guess what? It isn't going
to happen. It isn't going to happen. Because those people out there who vote for
us will either vote us out, vote somebody else in to make sure that it gets done the
right way and not an unaffordable way. So, again, this discussion was discussed
in the last Council and I hear it in this Council and if this thing takes long enough
and goes into another Council, it's the same discussion. I hope not, Mr. Chair. I
hope not. But all I'm saying is perspectively when we get Chapter 9, I don't care
what, then the real numbers will come up and then we'll be able to say yea or nay
to a lot of that stuff. Again, we can sit here all day and try to figure it out now,
but it's, you know, like you said, Mr. Hokama, this is a billion dollar animal, but
it is what it is. This is the plan that was given by GPAC, not their fault again,
because they were given carte blanche, now we gotta put the real dollars in. Let's
wait to the -- let's try to get what we can down here. I mean, if we want to start
figuring out every dollar now, we'll spend another whatever time trying to get
there, so that's the historic perspective. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just one last comment. As, as we move through,
you know, the review process, and you know, I was talking to my colleague here,
you know, we get this wonderful plan, wish list or whatever you call 'em. And
the one that worries me is that, you know, we look at economic development, we
look at spending money, we're looking at real property taxes, how does all of this
come together to create this wonderful General Plan? I don't know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's a good question. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Did you have that -- did you ask that of anybody or was that a
rhetorical question?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well, rhetorical, but if they want to answer, fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: I'll be reading Chapter 9 shortly.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ...(Laughter)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Better read it tonight.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I'd, I'd just like to say that I think this process is
really to, for, for the public and for us to dream about what we want Maui to be.
So, we don't need to figure out at this part of the process how we're going to pay
for those dreams to come true. And I think this group is certainly capable of
coming up with, with the prioritization of which dreams we, we feel are
appropriate at what time. So I think we're headed in the right direction. There's
certainly a lot of challenges with the financing of it, but there are a lot of things,
there a lot of things that we can make happen that aren't going to cost any money.
So, and I think that's something we shouldn't lose sight of.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, I did a poll the other day to see who can stay
how late and basically we're going to get quorum until 5 o'clock I think. After
5 o'clock we'll lose quorum. So if it's all right with the Members, I'd like to go
on until 5:00?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Go ahead, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We're, right now, we're on Heritage Resources. We're
going to go to a new text chapter, Page 2-19 on the clean -- on your clean copy to
2-23. Any comments on the text?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, text now.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We're starting on 2-19 did you say?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're starting on 2-19 on your clean text.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What about the dirty text?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Throw 'em away.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't know.
MR. RAATZ: Two dash thirty through 2-34.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two dash thirty-four.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Two dash thirty-eight [sic] to 34 he said.
MR. RAATZ: Thirty.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thirty to 34.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thirty?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, just confuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, got it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, got it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The chapter's titled, Watersheds, Streams and Wetlands.
Members, any, any changes to those? I'm sure you've all read it before and have
marked it up if necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You have, you have pages, starting on Page 2-...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Two dash nineteen on the clean copy.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nineteen?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Nineteen, 2-19 on the clean copy that Councilmember Baisa
sent us a while back, to 2-23. It's not in the -- it's not the one from the binder, it's
the one that got cleaned up from the previous Council. The one in the binder is
the one that came from GPAC, and then the previous Council cleaned it up and
Staff had a Ramseyer format that they made up, and then we requested a, all the
Members requested a clean copy as well.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So, Chair, are you looking for a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, I, I wanted to make sure everybody's got it first, and then
I am looking for a motion to approve the text.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Before -- well let's get a motion first.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Michael.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You ready?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, move for the adoption of the Heritage Resources
Section titled, Watersheds, Streams and Wetlands", that can be found on the
clean copy from Page 2-19 and ending on Page 2-23.
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Councilmember White and seconded
by Councilmember Victorino to accept the text on Pages 2-19 through 2-23.
Comments? Discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I just, first just a I think question to Staff.
What testifiers are looking at, what we're looking at, and what's on the internet is
all the same and updated? Okay, just checking, thank you. I just want to follow
up with a testifier's, some comments which I feel are, are very important, and it
was Ms. Cheryl King who had referred to Page 2-20 and wanted -- first
paragraph, first sentence and wanted to tie in the comments about land-based
trash and marine debris and coastal lighting.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, do you have a...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I, yeah, I want to make a motion to add in that text.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Where?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And let me try and find it myself, sorry, 2-20, first
paragraph, first sentence. First paragraph... and does it follow suit?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You know, I can't...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm trying to correlate. That's why I asked the
question if we were all on the same page even with our public?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think the public -- I mean, everybody has the same documents,
but a lot of the public may be commenting on the actual General Plan, the one that
came from the GPAC which is in your binder, not the -- what we're carrying.
Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Mr. Chair, the testimony actually appears to reference a part of the
narrative of Chapter 2 that the Committee has already covered regarding
Shoreline, Reefs and Nearshore Waters. The Committee's now moving onto
Watersheds, Streams and Wetlands.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so that's done.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Strike.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
There was one testifier,
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
Mr. Mark Hyde testifying this afternoon in regards to adding the word, "aquifers".
When you look at Page 2-20, the first paragraph, Maui's watersheds are a mix of
streams, gulches, and rivers varying in size, flow, and connectivity. One of the
things that I think is missing is that word, "aquifer". So, I would like to amend
the sentence to include the word, "aquifers" prior to the word "and". So it would
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read, "Maui's watersheds are a mix of streams, gulches, aquifers, and, and rivers
varying in size, flow, and connectivity."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to add the word, "aquifer" on the last sentence in the first paragraph
on Page 2-20. I'm sorry, second to last sentence, adding the word, "aquifers"
after gulches, comma, and before the word, and". Any discussion? All those in
favor of the motion say, "aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the -- let it be known that the motion carries
seven to zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: Amend by adding the word "aquifer".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Ms. Cochran, do you have anything?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that being said, the main motion is on the table to accept
the text, Pages 2-19 to 2-21.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Twenty-three.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty-three.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Twenty-three, I'm sorry, 23 with the amendment as mentioned
by Mr. Pontanilla. Further discussion? All those in favor say "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries. Thank you, Members.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of the text on pages 2-19 through
2-23.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now we're going back to the Matrix, Matrixes, starting with
number, Item No. 123, and I will entertain a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I move for the adoption of the goal listed on, on,
Line No. 123 stating, "Healthy watersheds, streams and riparian environments".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White, and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to accept the goal as stated in Line No. 123. All those in favor say aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Okay, motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Line 123.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I move for the adoption of Objective 1 on Line 124,
reading, "Maui will protect all watersheds and streams in a manner that
guarantees a healthy, sustainable riparian environment."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White, and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to adopt the language in Line 124. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. The, let's see, we're on 124.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's just the objective. You had something on your list-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. but...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --for 125.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I've kind of looked through this and if you look at -I looked at Policy 127, support the creation...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, we're on the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, we're on the Objectives. Are you...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We're on the Objectives.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so you're...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was trying, I was hoping to, okay, I want to
propose language.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: For the Objective on 1...on Page 1...number...Line No. 124, is
that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, one second.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe 125, maybe?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no go ahead.
,

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and seconded. All those in favor to adopt the language on
Line No. 124 please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Line 124.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair, I move for the adoption of the Policies listed
on Lines 125 through 134.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded. Moved by Mr. White, and
seconded by Mr. Victorino to adopt the Policies as listed in Line 125 through 134.
Any discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair, thank you. Looking at Item 125, I move
to recommend keeping former Planning Committee's language which reads, "all
watershed management plans shall incorporate the ahupuaa model".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to retain the Planning Committee's language in Line No. 125.
Discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The, I think, I guess I kind of want comment from
Planning Director if he feels that this, the reason for deletion is redundancy in
Item 127? I guess I just feel that we need to make sure that management plans
incorporate this.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Thank you, Member Cochran. Pretty much that's what I'm
looking at with No. 125 and 129. They're, they're pretty much redundant with
No. 127. I don't know how many times we can say, incorporate an ahupuaa
-
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model". I mean, it's -- you know, we're going to be doing this, as a part of this
implementing this plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. I see that the -- support regulations. But
you're deleting both. So in essence in the end, because if your answer to
upholding those two items, the concept of the ahupuaa system, 127 is in support
of creating additional, and I feel that these items are addressing current or
addressing in, in use or incorporated plans and what have you. So we're looking
to, yeah, incorporate but also regulate. So I guess, that's sort of the, the reason for
me wanting to keep it.
MR. SPENCE: The, the first one, all watershed management plans", you know, if we
go to 127, support the creation of additional ahupuaa based watershed plans",
that's to me is redundant. And then when you, we get down to 129, "support
regulations", every plan that you do, when we go to create ahupuaa based
watershed plans, there's going to be some kind of implementation element to it.
So that already says that we're going to be doing some kind of regulations. To
me it's. you know, this was the, you know, this is the Committee's call. This was
just my recommendation.
-

-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I guess I'm just trying to make sure that it is,
it is incorporated, it is enforced because I don't see all developers utilizing it, I
mean, to be honest. I...
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, in a lot of cases you cannot. Just as a, you know, practical matter
because we don't have intact -- I should say we have few intact ahupuaas that,
you know, they aren't chopped up somewhere. So, but I mean, this when you say
go create a plan, a watershed management plan, you know, we're going to be
looking at all aspects based on an ahupuaa model.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. You know, I tend to agree with
Mr. Spence, and you know, for 125 I have no problem in deleting that. I would
but I would like to keep 129, and I mean, you know, okay, we can make it a
motion later, but that one supports regulations that require, you know, there's a
little bit more meat in that one, and I think that one should stay in. The other one,
the plan shall be incorporated, then that one you create, to me it's almost like, it's
the same thing being said, but on 129, "support regulations to require the
development", I think that one, I, I, I rather have something of that nature where
we have some teeth, in other words, some enforcement purposes, yeah? So...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Further comment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, okay, Mr. White, then Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I guess my question is if we're
talking about watershed management, and, and Mr. Victorino is more qualified to
speak on this than I am, but from my understanding, most of the watershed
management plans are up in the watershed and I think they, more than anyone
else, are respectful of what, you know. what the ahupuaa entails. So I'm, I'm
comfortable with the deletion of of 125. I guess my, my challenge, I guess all
that's on the table right now is -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is for 125, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --is deletion of 125, right?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

just comment on, on that for now.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, when I look
at the Objective, Maui will protect all watersheds and streams in a manner that
guarantees a healthy, sustainable, riparian environment", and everything, you
know, below 125 it's like continue to support, support the creation, support the
establishment, support regulations, work with private and non-profit entities. But
nowhere in here, does it say, you know, how do we protect the existing stuff
which I think Elle is trying to achieve here. And, you know, when you look at
125, it. you know, "all watershed management plan", which includes, existing
stuff. Maybe Corporation Counsel can give us some comments on that? How do
we protect all of the existing stuff that we do have right now?
-

MR. GIROUX: Can you rephrase that? The existing?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, the existing watershed areas, and I think,
you know, what Member Cochran is trying to do is to achieve that.
MR. GIROUX: I, I think, you know, through, through zoning and through land use it's
probably the most effective way of looking at, at the watershed protection. The
problem is, is that a lot of the watershed damage isn't done purely to the -through development. Most of it is done through just, you know, negligence.
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You know, I think when you talk to the National Forestry and you talk to the, the
different groups that are trying to protect the watershed, most of the protection
plan is away from, you know, invasive species, feral animals, that type of damage.
So I think you have to first distinguish, you know, what, what are you trying to
protect it from, you know, and I think with this type of General Plan you're,
you're more looking at a development plan where you're trying to set out zoning
categories or land use categories that will prevent, you know, further development
into these areas as opposed to what the State and Federal level you're looking at
more at conservation plans. So the, the question is how do we protect what we
have now? The answer is, if you're trying to protect it from development, then
it's when projects come in that are detrimental to those areas, you look at that
impact and you, you create zoning conditions and you create restrictions that
would lessen that impact on, on the watershed. So I think it's a two-prong
problem in Hawaii that, you know, the, you know, the animals that are, you know,
invasive that are creating this damage to the areas and then you have the invasive
humans coming in and doing their, their damage. And I think really what you, the
only control you have through the legislation is over the human activity.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So let me ask you this, by leaving this language
in, you know, does it hurt?
MR. GIROUX: Can we read that again?
MR. SPENCE: All three of those or?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, just -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, just 125.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --125.
MR. GIROUX: I, I don't think it would, would harm. I think it's very important. I think
it was brought up before that, that the ahupuaa model be defined.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. GIROUX: I think that where that -- if, if it is defined in, in a way that watershed
areas are to be protected in a certain manner or, or in a certain methodology, I, I
don't think it would harm. But, the, the, really the -- in, in, in its all, to, to see
whether this can be incorporated effectively is gonna to see if we can actually
define a ahupuaa model that, that really encompasses that type of protection that
we're trying to envision.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So we don't have a definition for that?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 30, 2011

MR. GIROUX: Well, I don't think it's true. I think Planning can, can lead you to, to
where that they're, they're trying to conceptualize it. And, and I think that's,
that's where, you know, you have to look to see will the, will their definition of
the ahupuaa model enhance your envisioning of protection of the, the watershed?
So, I, I, I think that we're gonna have to bring those two together.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. ... (Inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, without an understanding
of what, what the application of the ahupuaa model relates to, I wouldn't have a
problem putting it in without the word, shall". Because without definition, I
don't know how the watershed plans incorporate the ahupuaa model when we
don't know exactly what that, you know, that means, and that, that means
probably lots of things to different people.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, where are we on this all -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One twenty-five.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we're just discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCIIRAN: Yeah, I know, but what I'm trying to do, I'm trying
to address, Mr. Pontanilla and what we're all trying -- I'm trying to incorporate
another policy with this 125, basically, 125 and 127, condense them together.
And I have proposed language, if I may?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: How does that fit right now?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, if you want to combine 125 and 127 -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and maybe change 125 -- 127...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I wanna amend 125 and delete 127.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You want to amend? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Does that sound right?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then that's, that's what you would have to do, you would have
to change your motion to that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Chair, 127 right now -- oh, okay, she
wants to delete.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: She wants to delete 127 and amend 125, which isn't what...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To read what I'm going to propose right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, well then we...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, she gotta.. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have another motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She has another motion on 125, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we have a motion out there right now. If you want to
withdraw that motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHR A N: Withdraw -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you want to withdraw your motion to delete, to -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -- my motion amend 125.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --amend 125. Okay, so we've withdrawn that motion. Okay,
so now is there a new motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So now, I am, I want a motion to amend 125 and
delete 127?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, you cannot do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She can, she can only -- she wants to incorporate
125, she wants to change 125, and then later on delete 127, you can do that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: She can do both at once.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, you can't.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Why not?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because you gotta do one at a time.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, you made the ruling.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's up to the ruling of the Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To, to read, so 125 will now read, all present and
future watershed management plans shall incorporate the ahupuaa model based on
the interconnectedness of upland and coastal ecosystems/species."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then you also want to delete 127?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So the motion is -- there's a motion, is there a second? She's
gonna put that -- do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a second by Mr. Hokama. It's been moved by
Ms. Cochran to change 125 to the language on the screen and we delete 127.
Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question. Chairman?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe, maybe for Corporation Counsel, please,
Chairman? Besides the County, is there gonna be a need since most of this will
be in Conservation classified lands either Commission on Water Resource
Management or State DLNR comment and, maybe not approval, but I would say,
what's that term, they agree to the plan, the proposed plan? Are, are they gonna
be required to review and give a stamp of our approval since, you know, basically
they get the upper hand over the County regarding those lands?
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, it's very difficult to incorporate policies that are, you know,
ultimately not going to have to be reviewed by the County. But the, I think the
idea is, is that if, if there's something out, out in the field let's say that a State plan
or a Federal plan says that they should look at our General Plan or our planning
models in order to help them devise effective, you know, local governance of, of
resources then that's where this would kick in. But unless there's some
government approval, it's, it's very difficult to, to do that, but through public
participation, there would be a, a kind of a push towards that. You know, the
DLNR and even the Feds have to go through different public venues in order to
collect local information, and it's at that time that the community would bring it
to their attention that their plan doesn't seem to incorporate policies from the
General Plan or, or things like that. Also, your public officials such as your
Planning Department, your Public Works, those types of agencies that might
actually be commenting agencies on these Federal documents or State documents
would be pretty much mandated to look at their community or their General Plan
in order to make comments that would affect those agencies even though we don't
have direct authority over them. It, it would ultimately work its way in, into that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And if there's conflict between our plan and their
plan?
MR. GIROUX: Well, then that's, that's where the lawyers make the big bucks.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ...(Chuckling)...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I generally concur with Corporation Counsel.
At, at least the documents I've reviewed for watershed management plans like
East Maui Watershed Partnership where you have public and private entities and,
you know, they look at the local documents while they're formulating their plans.
So that's part of their due diligence. So I don't, I don't think they're gonna,
they're gonna at least run away from our documents.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. No, I, I, I just asked the question to, to be clear
in my mind what role, if any, would the State or Federal agencies play that could
potentially be in conflict with what we would like to achieve. And how do we
work through that? So, change the language, you know, revise language whereby
it's not a adversarial thing with a bureaucrat in State Commission on Water
Resources or DLNR or Federal EPA. So, you know, I just bring that up, or
National Parks, but whatever it be. I mean, everybody is so protective of their
kingdoms, you know, I'm just trying to avoid potential conflict with other
agencies down the road. Thank you, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I, I still have a hard time supporting
the, the motion with the inclusion of "shall", without a definition of what the
ahupuaa model is. If we were to change it to, shall incorporate concepts of
ahupuaa management based on the interconnectedness", or something of that sort,
I, I, I could support that.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are you wanting to amend this motion, which you can, we're
down only one level, so?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I move to amend it as such.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White, and seconded by Mr. Victorino
to change the language as presented by Member Cochran to say, "shall
incorporate the ahupuaa management based on the interconnection". The
wording is up there.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Ahupuaa...incorporate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Elements of. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, or, or...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Concept? Did you say, concept?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm, I'm comfortable --
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He said "shall".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --with, shall" as long as it's incorporating concepts as
opposed to a model which is not defined.
-

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any comments on this one? Mr. Mateo? Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. And I guess it's for the
Department. Somehow I have a real difficult time believing that with all the
discussion ongoing regarding ahupuaa and its models, that the Department did not
provide more in-depth information, because one, you guys accepted the, you guys
accepted the premise, but based on what? You guys had to have an understanding
of, you know, what the model was. So the Department has gotta have something
that recognizes and defines what the ahupuaa, you know, is. And I cannot believe
you don't have it. But if you don't, I'll get it to you.
MS. STALEY: Thank you. There was, this, this has, yeah, you're correct; this has gone
through extensive discussion throughout this entire process. The first goal for the
Department was to come up with a basic glossary definition that will be reviewed
and approved and/or amended by this body. There are definitions in the glossary.
There are ahupuaa, ahupuaa based watershed plan, and then also, the management
practices. Those are three definitions that are in the glossary. And I just want to
express that this, this obviously with all the language that has gone in here was
something that was considered very important. And the basic watershed
management plan is an ahupuaa management plan. The emphasis is, is on the
interconnectedness and that people really wanted the local, the native, the native
Hawaiian practices to be brought into this heritage document. Did I start to touch
on...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes, thank you.
MS. STALEY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, Mr. Raatz, has put up a definition from the General
Plan document for ahupuaa.
MR. RAATZ: Mr. Chair, yes. This similar issue came up during the Council's
consideration of the Countywide Policy Plan, and this definition was approved
and incorporated in Chapter 2.80B, so this will be a uniform definition that
applies throughout all the General Plan documents, the Countywide Policy Plan,
the Maui Island Plan, and the community plans.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Mateo, is that...
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm, I'm a happy camper.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Raatz if we can have the language back? All right,
Members, what is before us is a motion to amend Ms. Cochran's motion to read
as, as displayed on the board. Any further discussion? All those in favor of that
motion, say, aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Okay, that motion to amend Ms. Cochran's
motion passes seven to zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: Amend the proposed language for Line 125.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So Ms. Cochran's motion now the language reads this.
Members, any further discussion on what we have up there, and I'll read it for the
public who can't see that. It says, we're going to change Line 125 to read as
follows, all present and future watershed management plans shall incorporate
concepts of ahupuaa management based -- ahupuaa management based on the
interconnectedness of upland and coastal ecosystems/species. Say that three
times fast. And then also, delete one...Line 127. That is the motion before us. Is
there any further discussion on that? All those in favor say, aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: Amend Line 125 and Delete Line 127.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right so now we have the main motion in front of us which
incorporates 125 through 134, deleting 127. Is there further discussion on that?
Ms. Cochran? We have three minutes, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I want to, yeah, Mr. Victorino also touched on this to
add back in 129.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You just want to add back in 129? That's it? That's your
motion? Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, and seconded by
Mr. Victorino to add back 129. Any discussion? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope, I said what I had to say.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry, Ms. Cochran, as the maker of the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 1, I think it's just reiterating, supporting and the
regulations to make sure this, we utilize ahupuaa management practices. So I
gotta be in favor of that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those in favor of the motion, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, we have six ayes and one no. The motion passes.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
White, and Vice-Chair Couch.
NOES: Councilmember Hokama.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.:

Councilmember Carroll and Chair Baisa.

AMENDMENT CARRIED.
ACTION: Amend by adding Line 129.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, we still have the main motion before we can close up
this meeting, and that main motion is to accept 125 through 134, deleting 127, and
125 is amended. All those in -- is there any further discussion? All those in favor
say. aye .
-

-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? And the motion carries.
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AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, White, and Vice-Chair Couch.

VOTE:

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll and Chair Balsa.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of Lines 125 through 134, As
Amended.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We are all the way down to 134. Members, do we dare go to
the Actions which are only -- oh no, there's a lot, so we'll leave the Actions for
the next meeting. Appreciate all your staying around here, and all your due
diligence. If you're going to submit, as Chair Baisa asks, any written, let's make
sure it's numerated and paginated, so page numbers and item numbers, please.
That way it will make it a little bit quicker, and if you can do it at, before posting
that's even better so we all have a chance to look at it before so we don't have to
discuss as much. All right, any -- unless there's any further comments or
announcements, I will accept a motion to adjourn this meeting. All right.
Without objections I'm going to adjourn the meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Meeting is adjourned. Thank you very much.

(gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 5:00 p.m.
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